

Guidelines for Canadian Recreational Water Quality

Canadä

.....

.....................

Guidelines for Canadian Recreational Water Quality

Prepared by the Federal-Provincial Working Group on Recreational Water Quality of the Federal-Provincial Advisory Committee on Environmental and Occupational Health

Published by authority of the Minister of National Health and Welfare

Également disponible en français sous le titre Recommandations au sujet de la qualité des eaux utilisées à des fins récréatives au Canada

© Minister of Supply and Services Canada 1992

Available in Canada through Authorized Bookstore Agents and other bookstores

or by mail from

Canadian Government Publishing Centre Supply and Services Canada Ottawa, Canada K1A 0S9

Cat. H49-70/1991E ISBN 0-660-14239-2

Table of Contents

Page

Preface	e	
Members of the Federal-Provincial Working Group on Recreational Water Quality		
Acknowledgements		
1.	Purpose and Scope	
2.	General Requirements for Recreational	
	Water Quality	
2.1	Environmental Health Assessments	
2.2	Epidemiological Evidence	
2.3	Indicator Organism Limits	
2.4	Presence of Pathogens	
3.	Microbiological Characteristics	
3.1	Indicator Organisms for Fresh Waters	
3.1.1	Escherichia coli and fecal coliforms	
3.2	Indicator Organisms for Marine Waters	
3.2.1	Enterococci	
3.3	Coliphages	
3.4	Pathogenic Organisms	
3.4.1	Pseudomonas aeruginosa	
3.4.2	Staphylococcus aureus	
3.4.3	Salmonella	
3.4.4	Shigella	
3.4.5	Aeromonas	
3.4.6	Campylobacter jejuni	
3.4.7	Legionella	
3.4.8	Viruses	
3.4.9	Protozoa	
3.4.10	Toxic phytoplankton	

Page

4.	Nuisance Organisms	49	
5.	Physical and Chemical Characteristics	52	
5.1	pH	52	
5.2	Temperature	53	
5.3	Aesthetics	55	
5.3.1	Turbidity	56	
5.3.2	Clarity – Light penetration	56	
5.3.3	Colour	57	
5.3.4	Oil and grease	59	
5.4	Chemical Characteristics	60	
541	Inorganic chemicals	60	
542	Organic chemicals	60	
5.1.2		00	
6.	Microbiological Sampling and Analysis	62	
6.1	Sampling	62	
6.1.1	Sampling locations	62	
612	Frequency of sampling	63	
613	Sampling procedures for water	63	
614	Sampling procedures for sediments	64	
615	Sample preservation and storage	64	
6.2	Methods for Microbiological Analysis	65	
621	Escherichia coli and fecal coliforms	65	
622	Enterococci	67	
623	Pseudomonas aeruginosa	67	
624	Stanbylococcus aurous	67	
625	Salmonella and Shigella	68	
626	Aeromonas	68	
627	Campylohactar jojuni	68	
628	Lagionalla	68	
620	Protozog	68	
6.2.9	Viruses and colinhages	60	
6 2 11		60	
0.2.11		09	
7.	Posting of Recreational Waters	71	
Appendix 1: Bathing Area Environmental Assessment			
Referer	nces	76	

Preface

The increasing use of surface waters in Canada for body contact recreational purposes, and the larger number of industrial and municipal wastewater sources entering surface waters, call for guidelines for recreational water quality. In 1988, the Federal-Provincial Advisory Committee on Environmental and Occupational Health requested the formation of a Working Group to revise the recreational water quality guidelines established in 1983.

In preparing this document, the Working Group has thoroughly reviewed the existing criteria, the current indicators of hygienic quality, water quality data from recreational areas in various parts of Canada, and pertinent epidemiological studies. This review took place between April 1988 and July 1989. Maximum limits for indicator organisms in this document are presented on a per-litre basis to conform to the SI (International System of Units) guidelines. It is hoped that the document will serve as a national guideline and that judicious application by responsible operators and authorities will provide a measure of safety for all Canadians.

Members of the Federal-Provincial Working Group on Recreational Water Quality

Alberta

Mr. John Shaw Environmental Health Services 10030-107 Street Edmonton, Alberta T5J 3E4

Manitoba

Dr. Laila Sekla Cadham Provincial Laboratory Box 8450, 750 William Avenue Winnipeg, Manitoba R3C 3Y1

British Columbia

Dr. Shaun Peck Capital Regional District 524 Yates Street P.O. Box 1000 Victoria, British Columbia V8W 2S6

New Brunswick

Mr. Mark Allen New Brunswick Department of Health and Community Services P.O. Box 6000 Carleton Place, King Street Fredericton, New Brunswick E3B 5H1

Nova Scotia

Mr. Robert Sumarah Victoria General Hospital Microbiology Department Mackenzie Building 5788 University Avenue Halifax, Nova Scotia B3H 1V8

Quebec

M^{me} Denise Gouin (corresponding member) Ministère de l'Environnement 3900 rue Marly Sainte-Foy, Québec G1X 4E4

Environment Canada

Dr. Margaret Taylor Water Quality Branch Environment Canada Place Vincent Massey Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0H3

Department of National Health and Welfare

Dr. Richard Tobin Environmental Health Directorate Tunney's Pasture Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0L2

Mr. William Robertson (Secretariat) Environmental Health Directorate Tunney's Pasture Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0L2

Ontario

Mr. Eric Leggatt (Chairperson) Ontario Ministry of the Environment Hazardous Contaminants Coordination Branch 135 St. Clair Avenue West Toronto, Ontario M4V 1P5

Saskatchewan

Mr. Douglas Terry Saskatchewan Health Box 6500, 105 Crawford Street Melfort, Saskatchewan S0E 1A0

Acknowledgements

The Working Group on Recreational Water Quality wishes to thank the people who willingly provided input, reviews, and comments on this report.

1. Purpose and Scope

Recreational waters refer to those natural waters used not only for primary contact activities, such as swimming, windsurfing, and waterskiing, but also for secondary contact activities, such as boating and fishing. In this document, recreational use is defined as any activity involving the intentional immersion (e.g., swimming) or incidental immersion (e.g., waterskiing) of the body, including the head, in natural waters. Natural water is defined as any marine, estuarine or fresh body of water, as well as any artificially constructed flow-through impoundment using untreated natural waters. Because swimming pools are subject to specific management practices and provincial regulations intended to protect public health (e.g., disinfection and construction standards), they are not covered by this publication.

The guidelines deal with health hazards associated with recreational water use, as well as aesthetic and nuisance conditions. Health hazards associated with direct contact with water include infections transmitted by pathogenic microorganisms, as well as injuries and illness due to physical and chemical properties of the water. The guidelines discuss the indicator organisms – enterococci, *Escherichia coli*, other fecal coliforms, and coliphages – as well as health risks related to exposure to waterborne pathogenic bacteria, viruses, protozoa, and toxic blue-green algae. Sampling of recreational waters is also addressed. Other sections deal with physical, chemical, and aesthetic characteristics, nuisance organisms, microbiological methods of sampling and analysis, and posting of beaches and other recreational waters.

The limits recommended in this document will be periodically revised or adjusted as new or more significant data become available. They should not be regarded as legally enforceable standards, except when promulgated by the appropriate provincial or federal agency. It is intended that judicious use of these guidelines will result in the provision of safe, attractive recreational waters in all areas of Canada. It is hoped that additional epidemiological studies will be conducted to provide for refinement of the guidelines in the future.

2. General Requirements for Recreational Water Quality

Waters used for recreational purposes should be sufficiently free from microbiological, physical, and chemical hazards to ensure that there is negligible risk to the health and safety of the user. The determination of the risk of disease or harm from microbiological, physical, or chemical hazards is based on a number of factors, including the following:

- environmental health assessments
- epidemiological evidence
- indicator organism limits
- presence of pathogens.

The decision to post a warning to users of recreational areas or to close an area for public use should be made by the Medical Health Officer or other appropriate authority in accordance with the statutes existing in each province. This decision will be based on an assessment of existing hazards using available information on the factors listed above.

2.1 Environmental Health Assessments

An annual environmental health assessment should be carried out prior to the bathing season on the watershed or the area from which water flows to a recreational area, as well as on the recreational area itself. This survey should identify all potential sources of contamination and physical hazards that could affect the recreational area. Appendix 1 provides a suggested checklist for the health inspector or other appropriate authority to use when making an assessment.

Attention should be paid to the following:

- the risk of inadequately treated sewage, fecal matter, or chemical substances entering the water, from either a discharge or a spill
- knowledge of all outfalls or drainage in the area that may contain sewage, including urban storm water and agricultural waste or runoff
- an inspection of the area for physical hazards

- an assessment of the seasonal variability of hazards, the density of bathers, the water temperature, the frequency of change or circulation of the water, changes in water depth, and the occurrence of algal blooms
- the fluctuation of water quality with rainfall (wet and dry conditions)
- a reporting mechanism to ensure that health authorities are informed of any malfunction or change to a municipal, private, or industrial waste treatment facility that might cause a deterioration of the water quality of a bathing area.

2.2 Epidemiological Evidence

The local health authorities responsible for making recommendations for a recreational area should, wherever possible, establish surveillance for bather illness or injuries. This can be established by comprehensive epidemiological studies or by formal and informal reporting from physicians and hospital emergency departments. This surveillance will be increased if there have been reports of suspected illness or injuries. The water quality may be considered impaired and appropriate recommendations made as a result of this surveillance. Procedures for the investigation of illness associated with recreational waters should adhere to the recommendations given in *Procedures to Investigate Waterborne Illness* (International Association of Milk, Food and Environmental Sanitarians, Inc. 1979).

2.3 Indicator Organism Limits

An indicator organism or organisms should be chosen by the local health authority in consultation with the laboratory microbiologists for each area. It is recommended that one of the following indicator organisms be used for routine monitoring of recreational water quality – enterococci, *Escherichia coli*, or fecal coliforms.

The choice of indicator organism and of enumeration procedures will be determined according to:

- whether the water is marine (salt), fresh, or estuarine (variable salinity)
- the presence of turbidity, which may interfere with microbiological methods
- any known correlation of illness with levels of indicator organisms
- the proportion of fecal coliforms in the area that are *E. coli*, if fecal coliforms are used as indicator organisms
- local experience of monitoring with a particular organism.

Later sections recommend the limits for each organism and the criteria to assist in the choice of that organism for routine monitoring. Guidelines for sampling and microbiological methods are also discussed.

The decision to carry out routine microbiological monitoring of a recreational area will be made by the local health authorities or other responsible agency, based on the usage of the area, the environmental health assessment, and epidemiological evidence.

2.4 Presence of Pathogens

Tests for pathogenic organisms may be carried out when there have been reports of illnesses of specific etiology, when there is suspected illness of undetermined cause, or when levels of an indicator organism demonstrate a continuous suspected hazard. The tests will help to determine the source of contamination (e.g., sewage pollution, agricultural or urban runoff, bather origin).

The local health authorities should take action when pathogenic organisms are identified in sufficient quantity or frequency to be considered a hazard. Such pathogenic organisms may be *Aeromonas* spp., *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, **Shigella** spp., *Salmonella* spp., *Campylobacter* spp., *Giardia* spp., human viruses, and toxic phytoplankton. An appropriate response should be based on the knowledge of the source of the organism and the probability of the hazard being temporary or continuous.



3. Microbiological Characteristics

Recreational waters may be contaminated by direct human contact and by waterborne pollutants from external sources (e.g., sewage, storm water and agricultural runoff). Many epidemiological studies have identified gastrointestinal and upper respiratory illnesses in bathers that were a result of such contamination. The indicator organisms recommended in these guidelines are surrogates for the presence of pathogenic organisms that may cause gastrointestinal illnesses.

The ideal indicator of fecal contamination of recreational waters would be one of the enteric pathogens, such as *Salmonella* or Norwalk virus, most frequently responsible for waterborne diseases. However, because these are usually present at low levels and are irregularly distributed, even during disease outbreaks, they are difficult to isolate and quantify. Moreover, the absence of one pathogen does not necessarily ensure that other enteric pathogens are also absent. In addition, testing for every possible waterborne disease-causing microorganism would be prohibitively expensive in terms of both time and money. For these reasons, it is common practice to monitor the other more plentiful but non-pathogenic bacteria present in human and animal feces. The presence of elevated numbers of these bacteria in the aquatic environment is indicative of fecal contamination and the possible presence of enteric pathogens.

The best indicators of the presence of enteric pathogens in fecal pollution sources should have the following properties (National Academy of Sciences 1977; Cabelli *et al.* 1983; Elliot and Colwell 1985):

- present in fecal-contaminated waters when enteric pathogens are present but in greater numbers
- incapable of growth in the aquatic environment but capable of surviving longer than pathogens
- equally or more resistant to disinfection than pathogens
- easily and accurately enumerated
- applicable to all types of natural recreational waters (e.g., fresh, estuarine, and marine)
- absent from non-polluted waters and exclusively associated with animal and human fecal wastes

- density of indicator should be directly correlated with the degree of fecal contamination
- density of indicator should be quantitatively related to swimmingassociated illnesses.

In the past, the most widely used indicator of recreational water quality was total coliforms. However, because this group does not conform to most of the above characteristics, it is now considered unsuitable. For example, many of the genera in this group, such as *Klebsiella, Citrobacter, Enterobacter*, and *Aeromonas*, are not unique to human or animal feces but are commonly present in unpolluted surface waters (Boyd and Boyd 1962; Goodrich *et al.* 1970). *Escherichia coli*, enterococci, and, to a lesser degree, fecal coliforms are currently considered the best fecal indicators, because they most closely fit the above characteristics. Maximum acceptable concentrations of these indicator organisms are provided below.

The microbiological parameters selected for review are grouped as either fecal indicators (Sections 3.1 and 3.2), coliphages (Section 3.3) and pathogenic organisms (Section 3.4). The list is not intended to be comprehensive; some control agencies may wish to monitor additional parameters to consider regional interests.

3.1 Indicator Organisms for Fresh Waters

3.1.1 Escherichia coli and fecal coliforms

Maximum Limits

The geometric mean of at least 5 samples, taken during a period not to exceed 30 days, should not exceed 2000 *E. coli*/L. Resampling should be performed when any sample exceeds 4000 *E. coli*/L. The Working Group agreed that the tests to be used to fulfil these requirements are as follows:

- 1. When experience has shown that greater than 90 per cent of the fecal coliforms are *E. coli*, either fecal coliform or *E. coli* may be determined.
- 2. When less than 90 per cent of the fecal coliforms are *E. coli*, only *E. coli* may be determined.

Criteria

Description

For several years, recreational water quality experts in Canada have recognized *E. coli* as the indicator of choice for fecal contamination (Department of National Health and Welfare 1983). However, because its enumeration required complicated, time-consuming, and expensive techniques, total coliforms and, more recently, fecal coliforms were established as the indicators of fecal contamination. Fecal coliforms have all the properties of total coliforms, plus they are able to ferment lactose with the production of gas in 24 hours at an incubation temperature of 44.5°C. In practice, fecal coliforms are enumerated either by the most probable number (MPN) multiple tube fermentation test or by the membrane filtration (MF) method (American Public Health Association 1989) (see Chapter 5.0). The organisms most often recovered by these methods are *E. coli* and *Klebsiella* spp.

The development of the mTEC method specifically designed to enumerate *E. coli* (Shaw and Cabelli 1980; Dufour *et al.* 1981) has prompted a reevaluation of its use for monitoring recreational water quality. In recent tests, the mTEC method has proved to be more effective for *E. coli* isolation than the fecal coliform test (mFC method) for both freshwater samples (Pagel *et al.* 1982) and marine water samples, even when resuscitation steps were used with the mFC method (Rippey *et al.* 1987). The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (1986) recently proposed the use of *E. coli* as an indicator for monitoring fecal contamination of fresh recreational waters. The incorporation of methylumbelliferone glucuronide (MUG) into various fecal coliform media has also been examined recently (Feng and Hartman 1982; Freier and Hartman 1987; Mates and Schaffer 1988). The enzyme β -glucuronidase, unique to *E. coli* and some strains of *Salmonella* and *Shigella*, will metabolize MUG to produce 4-methylumbelliferone, which fluoresces under longwave ultraviolet light.

Escherichia coli comprises about 97 per cent of the coliform organisms in human feces, with *Klebsiella* spp. comprising 1.5 per cent and *Enterobacter* and *Citrobacter* spp. together comprising another 1.7 per cent (Dufour 1977). Studies by Geldreich (1970) demonstrated that fecal coliforms represented 93 to 99 per cent of the coliforms in feces from humans, poultry, cats, dogs, and rodents. Dufour (1977) demonstrated that *E. coli* represented between 90 and 100 per cent of all coliforms in feces from 8 species of domestic animals, including chickens. *Klebsiella* spp. constituted a significant proportion of the coliforms only in feces from goats (8 per cent of the total coliforms) and pigs (6.8 per cent).

The fecal coliform and *E. coli* tests do not differentiate between animal and human fecal pollution (Wolf 1972; Dufour 1977). If this distinction is necessary, ancillary tests such as the speciation of fecal streptococcal isolates must be performed.

Soil has been shown to be variably contaminated with fecal coliforms due to animal fecal contamination (Geldreich *et al.* 1962; Van Donsel *et al.* 1967) and is known to contribute very significant pollution to storm water runoff (Environment Canada/Ontario Ministry of the Environment 1978; Qureshi and Dutka 1979) and recreational waters (Bastein *et al.* 1974; Cabelli 1977). Runoff from residential areas is usually as contaminated with fecal coliforms and pathogens as dilute sewage (Qureshi and Dutka 1979) and can thus be a significant health hazard when discharged in the vicinity of recreational waters. To counter this problem, some Canadian cities with urban beaches have adopted beach closure policies based on rainfall data. For example, beaches along the Rideau River in Ottawa are closed for 24 and 48 hours following a rainfall of greater than 10 and 20 mm, respectively, in the preceding 24 hours (Corber 1988). This approach has the advantage of posting beaches when the health risk to bathers is highest.

Although E. coli is undisputed as the fecal indicator of choice, some of the fecal coliform tests used will also enumerate *Klebsiella* spp., which are not restricted to fecal sources. Numerous studies have demonstrated the ability of *Klebsiella* spp. to survive and replicate in organic-rich environments, including waters receiving effluents from pulp and paper mills (Huntley et al. 1976; Rokosh et al. 1977; Bell et al. 1978) and textile industries (Dufour and Cabelli 1976; Vlassoff 1977). In the past, this disadvantage was somewhat tempered by the fact that K. pneumoniae was considered pathogenic for debilitated hosts and that environmental isolates of this species were virtually indistinguishable from clinical isolates (Matsen et al. 1974; Dufour and Cabelli 1976). However, a recent review of the Klebsiella literature by Duncan (1988) has convincingly demonstrated that there is no evidence to suggest that any community infections have resulted from exposure to *Klebsiella* spp. in the natural environment. The concerns that environmental strains of Klebsiella pose a health hazard seem to be based on hospital situations that cannot be applied to the community setting. In addition, Klebsiella may not represent a significant proportion of fecal coliforms in most Canadian recreational waters. Studies in Ontario by Vlassoff (1981) on more than 7700 water samples indicated that 91.4 per cent of fecal coliform isolates were identified as *E. coli*. However, this value could be too high in recreational waters receiving pulp and paper mill effluents. A study by Caplenas and Kanarek (1984) demonstrated that effluents from pulp and paper mills in northern Wisconsin contained up to 90 per cent non-fecal *K. pneumoniae* when fecal coliforms were enumerated by the mFC medium. In 1985, analyses of beach samples impacted by pulp and paper mill effluents in the vicinity of Thunder Bay revealed that most of the fecal coliforms, in

some cases 100 per cent, were *Klebsiella* (Young 1989). In 1988, an examination of 162 samples from 19 beaches in the vicinity of St. Catharines that were impacted by pulp and paper mill effluents indicated that only 37 per cent of fecal coliforms were *E. coli* (Brodsky 1989).

Several jurisdictions and agencies have promulgated regulations or suggested limits for fecal coliforms. Many agencies, in addition to specifying a limit on the geometric mean, also specify that no more than a certain percentage (usually 10 per cent) should exceed a specific limit (usually twice the specified mean). Provincial authorities may wish to include this additional condition in their guidelines or regulations. It has been pointed out that fecal coliforms are usually sufficiently dispersed so that this percentage, rather than the established mean, is the factor most often exceeded (Fuhs 1975).

Association with Pathogens

Fecal coliforms are considered useful as indicators because they are present in virtually all warm-blooded animals, including humans, in numbers far exceeding the numbers of pathogens. Some attempts have been made to quantify the relationship of fecal coliforms to pathogens, with limited success. The pathogen most extensively studied in relation to indicator densities is Salmonella, mainly because the methodology has been available for a long time. Geldreich (1970) compiled the results of several studies in which the fecal coliform density per 100 mL and the frequency of Salmonella detection were compared. In fresh water, salmonellae were found in 27.6 per cent of samples where the fecal coliform density was below 200/100 mL, in 85.2 per cent of samples where the fecal coliform density was between 201 and 2000/100 mL, and in 98.1 per cent of samples where it was over 2000/100 mL. In estuarine waters, the results were not as definitive. When fecal coliform densities were less than 200/100 mL, the probability of finding Salmonella was 28.4 per cent; however, if fecal coliform densities were greater than 2000/100 mL, the probability of finding Salmonella was only 60 per cent.

A recent study has supported these results. Menon (1985), in an investigation of a tidal river in Nova Scotia receiving municipal and food processing effluents, reported that *Salmonella* spp. were always detected when fecal coliform levels were greater than 2000/100 mL and were occasionally detected when fecal coliform levels were greater than 200/100 mL. Conversely, Payment *et al.* (1982) found no relationship between the presence of *Salmonella* (most isolates were *S. typhimurium*) and other bacterial indicators, including fecal coliforms, at four freshwater bathing beaches in Quebec.

In general, samples containing high concentrations of fecal coliforms will likely also contain *Salmonella*, but the absence of fecal coliforms does not necessarily indicate that *Salmonella* or other pathogens will be absent. This relationship is also subject to considerable regional variation. Other comparative studies have been conducted with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Cabelli *et*

al. 1976; Sherry 1986), *Vibrio parahaemolyticus* (Robertson and Tobin 1983; Larsen and Willeberg 1984), *Candida albicans* (Sherry 1986), *Aeromonas hydrophila* (Seidler *et al.* 1980; Larsen and Willeberg 1984), and *Campylobacter jejuni* (Hill and Grimes 1984; Carter *et al.* 1987).

Enteric viruses have received considerable notoriety as a hazard associated with the use of recreational water; unfortunately, the relative incidence of virus and fecal coliforms has not been constant. In one sewage treatment plant studied extensively, ratios of fecal coliform to viruses ranged from 7500:1 to 2 900 000:1 over a 2-month period (Berg and Metcalf 1978). Sattar (1978a) found a large variation among the fecal coliform to enterovirus ratios from a variety of sources: raw sewage (between 1.1×10^6 and 43×10^6), chlorinated effluent (between 8.5×10^2 and 2.1×10^4), and 2 beaches on the Ottawa River (between 1.2×10^3 and 1.2×10^6). Analysis of the data gathered from freshwater beaches in Quebec by Payment et al. (1982) did not reveal any correlations between the presence of enteric viruses and enteric bacteria, including fecal coliforms. It is generally agreed at this time that most bacteriological indicators do not correlate well with virus levels, even though the presence of large numbers of coliforms may indicate the probable presence of enteric viruses. However, the converse - that the absence of fecal coliforms indicates that enteric viruses are not present - cannot be ensured (Berg and Metcalf 1978).

Related Epidemiological Studies

In order to provide rational microbiological guidelines for recreational water, it is necessary to establish that there is some degree of health risk associated with a certain level of contamination. Again, because pathogens are sparse and difficult to quantify, fecal coliforms, including *E. coli*, have been used in all major epidemiological studies.

The first widely publicized epidemiological studies in North America were carried out by the U.S. Public Health Service (Stevenson 1953). These studies were conducted at 2 freshwater sites on Lake Michigan and the Ohio River and at 2 marine sites. Swimming-associated gastroenteritis was not observed at the marine sites or at the Lake Michigan site. However, the Ohio River study showed increased gastro-intestinal illness at median coliform densities of about 2300/100 mL. Data subsequently collected from the Ohio River site during the 1960s suggested that a level of 400 fecal coliforms was approximately equivalent to the threshold number of 2300 total coliforms (Geldreich 1966). Following application of a safety factor, the guideline of 200 fecal coliforms/100 mL was developed. Although the design of Stevenson's studies has been severely criticized, it is apparent that these studies have formed the basis of most guidelines in use today.

Since then, other microbiological-epidemiological studies have been conducted for recreational water based on fecal coliform concentrations. Seyfried et al. (1985a, 1985b) conducted an investigation on 10 beaches in Ontario. In total, 8402 swimmers and non-swimmers were interviewed. Crude morbidity rates for all illnesses, including respiratory, gastrointestinal, eye and ear, skin, and allergy illnesses, were roughly 2.4 times greater for swimmers than for non-swimmers, and 2.6 times greater for swimmers who immersed their heads than for those that did not. Morbidity among swimmers was shown to be related to fecal coliform counts (r = 0.284), even though the mean fecal coliform densities in the water (76/100 mL) were within the accepted guidelines. The total staphylococcal count was also related to morbidity among swimmers (r = 0.439). Levels of all groups of bacteria surveyed were at least 10 times greater in the sediment than in the surface waters, indicating that the resuspension of sediment may be a significant source of bacteria in recreational waters. The authors concluded that sediment samples should be analyzed during microbiological investigations.

During the summer of 1983, a microbiological-epidemiological study of three coastal beaches in Israel was conducted by Fattal *et al.* (1986). Although all beaches complied with Israel Ministry of Health bacteriological standards, analysis of the results indicated that the incidence of gastroenteritis among swimmers, particularly in the 0- to 4-year age group, was related to elevated densities of *E. coli* as well as enterococci and staphylococci. The incidence of ear infections in swimmers of all ages was also related to elevated densities of fecal coliforms, *E. coli*, and enterococci.

In the United States, a series of controlled epidemiological studies has been performed by the Environmental Protection Agency at both marine (Cabelli 1983) and freshwater (Dufour 1984) beaches. A summary of the studies and a presentation of proposed criteria for recreational waters were recently published (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 1986). Two beaches were selected at each site, one relatively unpolluted and the other impacted with point or non-point sources of fecal contamination. In the freshwater studies, analyses were conducted for fecal coliforms, E. coli, and enterococci; in the saltwater studies, analyses were conducted for these indicators as well as several other waterborne pathogens. Regression coefficients were determined for levels of each of the parameters and the differential (swimmers minus non- swimmers) gastrointestinal symptom rates. On the basis of this pooled information, it was concluded that, for marine beaches, enterococci presented the best relationship with gastrointestinal symptoms (r = 0.75). At freshwater beaches, the best correlations were obtained with *E. coli* (r = 0.80) and enterococci (r = 0.74). Based on these investigations, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency proposed that at freshwater beaches, the 30-day geometric mean should not exceed 126 E. coli/100 mL or 33 enterococci/100 mL.

From the pooled data, it can be calculated that in fresh waters, the seasonal risk of gastrointestinal illness per 1000 bathers (\underline{y}) is related to the density of *E. coli*/100 mL (x) by the following relationship:

$$\underline{y} = 9.40 (\log \underline{x}) - 11.74$$

This investigation has been one of the most extensive microbiologicalepidemiological studies ever conducted, but it does have certain limitations. Although *E. coli* and enterococci are suitable for indicating the risk of gastroenteritis, this illness represents only about 30 per cent of overall swimmer-associated morbidity. *Escherichia coli* and enterococci are not suitable indicators for upper respiratory or dermal infections caused by *Pseudomonas* and *Staphylococcus* spp. Furthermore, the epidemiological information collected on the swimmers and non-swimmers and data on the water quality were averaged over an entire bathing season. Thus, the bacteriological data cannot be used to assess the risk of gastroenteritis on any specific day.

Other epidemiological studies have also noted elevated levels of fecal coliforms, including *E. coli*, associated with illness. An investigation by Philipp *et al.* (1985) demonstrated that snorkel swimming in fecally contaminated water presents a significant risk to health. In this British study, 27 per cent of the swimmers who participated in a competition experienced gastrointestinal symptoms within 48 hours of entering the water. The incidence of these symptoms was significantly greater than their incidence in the control populations. *Escherichia coli* concentrations in water samples collected during the event averaged 1800/100 mL. In light of the fact that this value still conformed with the European Economic Community guidelines, the authors suggested that an appraisal of these guidelines was warranted.

Dewailly *et al.* (1986) conducted an epidemiological study demonstrating certain health risks associated with windsurfing on water contaminated with sewage. Seventy-nine windsurfers and 41 controls were monitored over a 9-day competition for the occurrence of gastroenteritis, otitis, conjunctivitis, and skin infections. Relative risks were 5.5 for gastroenteritis and 2.9 for one or more of the above symptoms. This study also demonstrated that the relative risk increased with the reported number of falls in the water. Based on hydrodynamic simulation using tide levels and actual fecal coliform counts, mean densities of fecal coliforms at high tides during the competition were estimated to be 1000/100 mL.

A recent exercise in the United Kingdom (Brown *et al.* 1987) at two seaside resorts, although not a controlled epidemiological study, demonstrated that swimmers at resort A were more likely to develop stomach upsets, nausea, diarrhea, or headaches than either non-swimmers at the same resort or all vacationers at resort B. Furthermore, swimmers who had immersed their heads at resort A were most likely of all respondents to have reported gastrointestinal symptoms. The resorts investigated were chosen on the basis of existing microbio-logical data that indicated that fecal coliform concentrations at resort A were 440/100 mL and at resort B were only 10/100 mL.

Although all of the above epidemiological studies were comprehensive and detailed, they used different methods and produced data that are not reproducible or comparable.

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

Although most Canadian recreational waters are of high microbiological quality, certain waters are contaminated throughout part, or all, of the bathing season. Fecal coliform values range from nearly 0/100 mL in isolated areas to several thousand per 100 mL in areas directly impacted by sewage discharges (Payment *et al.* 1982; Ontario Ministry of the Environment 1984; Williamson 1988; Smith 1988). In temperate recreational waters, 63 to 100 per cent of the fecal coliforms appear to be *E. coli*, but this range can be affected by contamination from industrial effluents, particularly pulp and paper and textile mills.

Escherichia coli has been enumerated at a number of recreational beaches in Manitoba and Ontario (Sekla *et al.* 1987; Brodsky 1989; Palmateer 1989; Young 1989).

Summary

- 1. In fresh waters, *E. coli* is the best available indicator of fecal contamination from warm-blooded animals.
- 2. *Klebsiella* is not a good indicator of fecal contamination, but it may be present at high levels in certain industrial wastes (e.g., pulp and paper mills, food processing plants). It is not likely to cause infection or illness in healthy individuals.
- 3. Where there is evidence that greater than 90 per cent of the fecal coliforms are *E. coli*, the *E. coli* and fecal coliform tests will be considered equivalent.
- 4. The presence of *E. coli* is associated with bather-associated illness, but its absence cannot be equated with the lack of risk of illness.
- 5. Current microbiological-epidemiological studies are not sufficiently validated to allow calculation of risk levels. However, there is some evidence for increased risk of illness from bathing compared with non-bathing (i.e., wading or remaining on the beach).

6. The 1983 guidelines were, in principle, based on the definitive fecal coliform, *E. coli*. However, at that time, the more general fecal coliform test was considered the method of choice. The Working Group reaffirms that *E. coli* is the indicator of choice and recognizes that either the *E. coli* test or the fecal coliform test may be used to enumerate this organism, depending on the circumstances. The maximum acceptable concentration of 2000 *E. coli* (or fecal coliforms)/L can be calculated to correspond to a seasonal gastrointestinal illness of 1 to 2 per cent, based on the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency studies.

3.2 Indicator Organisms for Marine Waters

3.2.1 Enterococci

Maximum Limits

The geometric mean of at least five samples, taken during a period not to exceed 30 days, should not exceed 350 enterococci/L. Resampling should be performed when any sample exceeds 700 enterococci/L. However, if it can be demonstrated that *E. coli* or fecal coliforms can adequately demonstrate the presence of fecal contamination in marine waters, then the *E. coli* or fecal coliform maximum limit for fresh waters may be used. If there is any doubt, samples should be examined for both sets of indicators for extended periods to determine if a positive relationship exists.

Criteria

Description

Enterococci are large, ovoid, Gram-positive bacteria that are generally present in chains. The term enterococci refers to those species of the fecal streptococcal group that conform to the biochemical characteristics of the Sherman criteria (Clausen et al. 1977). They grow at temperatures between 10 and 45°C, survive exposure to 60°C for at least 30 minutes, and grow at pH 9.6 and in 6.5 per cent NaCl. This subgroup, which includes Streptococcus faecium and S. faecalis, occurs in significant quantities in both human and animal feces. Streptococcus avium and S. gallinarium, found principally in bird feces, are also classified as enterococci in Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology (1986). In the previous guidelines, the entire fecal streptococcal group, both enterococcal and non-enterococcal species, was addressed. Because the non-enterococcal subgroup includes species that normally occur only in animal feces (e.g., S. bovis, S. equinis), the more specific enterococcal subgroup will be considered in these guidelines. However, the presence of enterococci unique to animal feces may also indicate the presence of pathogenic microorganisms infectious to both humans and animals.

In the past, the main role of the fecal streptococci was in the use of the fecal coliform to fecal Streptococcus ratio as an indicator of the nature of the fecal source (Geldreich 1976; Clausen *et al.* 1977). However, many factors, for example, the differential die-off rates between these two groups in the natural environment, make the routine use of this ratio highly questionable, if not inaccurate. Recent experience indicates that the identification of enterococcal isolates is more useful in the determination of the type, source, and degree of fecal contamination (Rutkowski and Sjogren 1987).

Of all the microorganisms considered as suitable recreational water quality indicators, the enterococci most closely satisfy the desirable characteristics presented in the introduction to this chapter. Enterococci are exclusively associated with fecal wastes. They survive much longer than the other indicators in water and sediment (McFeters *et al.* 1974; Lessard and Sieburth 1983). Enterococci are also more resistant to sewage treatment, including chlorination, and thus may be more sensitive indicators of the survival of enteric pathogens and viruses (Cohen and Shuval 1973). As well, a strong correlation between the concentration of enterococci in marine waters and the risk of gastrointestinal infection has been demonstrated (Cabelli 1983). A membrane filtration method for the enumeration of enterococci in marine waters has recently been described in detail (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 1985).

Epidemiological Studies

During the summer of 1983, a microbiological-epidemiological examination of 3 coastal beaches in Israel was conducted by Fattal *et al.* (1986). Although all beaches complied with Israel Ministry of Health bacteriological standards, analysis of the results indicated that the incidence of gastroenteritis among swimmers, particularly in the 0- to 4-year age group, was related to elevated densities of indicator organisms, most notably the enterococci (p < 0.03).

A series of prospective epidemiological studies has also been performed in the United States at 3 marine and 2 freshwater sites (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 1986). Two beaches were selected at each site, 1 relatively unpolluted and the other receiving point or non-point fecal contamination. Regression coefficients were determined for levels of each of the indicators measured and the differential (swimmers minus non-swimmers) gastrointestinal symptom rates. On the basis of results pooled for the entire season, enterococci displayed the best correlation with these symptoms at marine beaches ($\underline{r} = 0.75$). At freshwater beaches, the best correlations were obtained with *E. coli* (r = 0.80) and enterococci (r = 0.74). From the pooled data, it can be calculated that in marine waters, the seasonal risk of gastrointestinal illness per 1000 swimmers (\underline{y}) is related to the densities of enterococci per 100 mL (\underline{x}) by the following relationship:

$$\underline{y} = 0.20 + 12.17 (\log \underline{x})$$

Based on these investigations, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency proposed that at marine beaches, the 30-day enterococci geometric mean should not exceed 35/100 mL.

This investigation has probably been one of the most extensive epidemiological studies conducted to date on recreational beaches, but it does have certain limitations. In developing the model, it was assumed that the non-swimming and swimming populations were equally susceptible to illness acquired from other sources. Although enterococci appear suitable for estimating the risk of gastrointestinal illness, they are not suitable indicators for the more prevalent upper respiratory or dermal infections. Furthermore, the data collected on both the participants and the water quality were averaged over the entire bathing season. Thus, the indicator data cannot be used to assess the risk of gastroenteritis on any specific day.

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

There have been a few published investigations in Canada on the distribution of fecal streptococci and enterococci in the marine environment. In a continuing study of the use of enterococci as a suitable indicator of water quality at marine recreational beaches, Gibson and Smith (1988) described the distribution of enterococci at 26 beaches in the Vancouver region. Only 1.6 per cent of the 30-day geometric means exceeded the 35 enterococci/100 mL limit proposed by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. In 1988, fecal streptococcal concentrations were also monitored at eight marine beaches along the Northumberland Strait, New Brunswick (Allen 1989). The overall geometric mean was only 3.5/100 mL, and fecal streptococci were absent in 60 per cent of the samples.

Summary

- 1. In marine waters, the enterococci group is the best available indicator of fecal contamination from warm-blooded animals.
- 2. Fecal coliforms do not survive well in marine waters and thus may not be reliable indicators of fecal contamination.

- 3. Enterococci survive longer than fecal coliforms in marine waters and thus are preferred when there is considerable time or distance between the source of fecal pollution and the bathing area.
- 4. There is a positive correlation between gastrointestinal illness and levels of enterococci in marine waters, but the absence of enterococci does not indicate a lack of risk.
- 5. Based on the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency epidemiological study, a seasonal geometric mean of 35 enterococci/100 mL corresponds to a seasonal gastrointestinal illness rate of 1 to 2 per cent. Because fecal coliforms do not survive well in marine waters, the use of the fresh water maximum limit may increase the risk of illness.

3.3 Coliphages

Maximum Limits

No limits are specified for coliphages in recreational waters.

Criteria

Description

Bacteriophages are virus-like entities that invade bacterial cells. Coliphage is the general name applied to bacteriophages that attack bacteria of the coliform group. Bradley (1967) described 6 morphological types of coliphages and suggested that the diversity among coliphages was greater than the known diversity among mammalian viruses. They differ in size, shape, site of attachment, and genetic material (e.g., single-stranded DNA, double-stranded DNA). The numbers of phages replicated may vary from 100 to several thousand.

Association with Pathogens

An excellent review of the literature on bacteriophages as indicators of bacterial and viral contamination has been published by Scarpino (1975). In the review, Scarpino reported that "correlations appear to exist in fresh and marine waters between bacterial pathogens such as *Salmonella* and *Shigella* species and fecal indication bacteria such as *E. coli* and their bacteriophages." Studies by Kott *et al.* (1974, 1978), Petrovicova *et al.* (1988), Dutka *et al.* (1987), and Borrego *et al.* (1987<u>b</u>) have also indicated a correlation between the presence of coliphage and other bacteriophages and the presence of viruses and pathogenic bacteria in rivers, lakes, and sewage effluents.

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

Recent research studies on four continents have found the presence of coliphages and bacteriophages in natural river waters, potable water, and coliform-free potable waters. Implications of these observations are that human enteric viruses could also survive in those waters. A Czechoslovakian study (Simkova and Cervenka 1981) has also shown that both coliphages and enteroviruses can survive for similar long periods of time in river water, and thus coliphages can be used as long-term indicators of enterovirus contamination, even in the presence of chemical pollution. The view of Russian researchers (Petrovicova *et al.* 1988) is that "an increase of coliphage numbers in sewage and surface and recreational (swimming pool) waters shall be considered as an indication for aimed virological studies."

It may be useful to include coliphage and bacteriophage enumeration as part of the continuing evaluation of the impact of fecal pollution on recreational waters. Dutka *et al.* (1987) suggested that coliphage levels in recreational fresh waters should not exceed 20 PFU (plaque-forming units)/100 mL.

Summary

 No limit on coliphages can be established at this time. Monitoring and epidemiological studies are required to determine the levels of coliphages in water and the health effects associated with swimming in water containing coliphages.

3.4 Pathogenic Organisms

3.4.1 Pseudomonas aeruginosa

Maximum Limits

No numerical limit is proposed; however, it is recommended that *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* be used as a parameter to assist in interpreting the results of sanitary and microbiological surveys.

Criteria

Description

Pseudomonas aeruginosa is a motile, Gram-negative, rod-shaped bacterium that produces oxidase, pyocyanin, and fluorescein. This organism typically requires minimal growth factors and can multiply in mineral media containing very low levels of organic material. **Pseudomonas aeruginosa** exhibits extensive biochemical versatility and resistance to anti-microbial agents. As well as being a pathogen to man and animals and causing a variety

of infections, including skin rashes and otitis externa, *P. aeruginosa* is active as a spoilage organism, attacking many common and exotic substrates (Hoadley 1977).

Pathogenicity

Pseudomonas aeruginosa has been identified as the causative agent in many infections. The organism seems capable of infecting plants, insects, birds, and mammals including humans. **Pseudomonas aeruginosa** infections are most frequent and dangerous in nurseries and among hospital patients with cancer, burns, and tracheotomies (Hoadley 1977); the organism is a common causative agent for nosocomial or hospital-acquired infections in patients that are in a debilitated state or have a compromised immune system, as well as where there is widespread use of antibiotics.

Pseudomonas aeruginosa is known to cause skin rashes (Kush and Hoadley 1980) and eye infections (Wilson and Ahearn 1977) and is the primary organism associated with external ear infections (otitis externa) (Cassisi et al. 1977). Ratnam et al. (1986) reported that P. aeruginosa in a hotel whirlpool had caused folliculitis in hotel guests that used the whirlpool. Cabelli et al. (1979) and McKee and Wolfe (1963) claimed that most reports of swimmingassociated illness implicated non-enteric infections; P. aeruginosa has been implicated in non-enteric infections associated with bathing. Jones (1965) claimed that *P. aeruginosa* was the major etiological agent in otitis externa. Sevfried (1973) and Hoadley and Knight (1975) supported this finding. Seyfried isolated an identical serological strain from both a pool and an otitis externa-infected person who was using the pool. Hoadley and Knight, using telephone surveys, reported that the frequency of "earaches" among swimmers was 2.4 times higher than among non-swimmers; also, the chance of acquiring otitis externa, as reported by physicians, increased by five times for swimmers compared with the general population. Young and Armstrong (1972) reported the isolation of *P. aeruginosa* from skin and the outer ear. Craun (1976) reported the isolation of the same serotype of *P. aeruginosa* from a swimming pool and from the skin lesions of two affected bathers. McClausland and Cox (1975) reported that *P. aeruginosa* caused a rash outbreak among bathers at a pool; however, it was never proven whether the source of the organism was endogenous or exogenous (Cabelli et al. 1975).

Although Hoadley and Knight (1975) observed measurable health effects associated with swimming in sewage-polluted waters, Cabelli *et al.* (1979) were not able to show a good agreement between *P. aeruginosa* levels and the differential (swimmers minus non-swimmers) rate of gastrointestinal symptoms.

Pseudomonas aeruginosa in the water enters the ear canal and may lead to either colonization or infection. The actual process of infection appears to be, in part, related to the sensitivity of the individual to *P. aeruginosa*

infections. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* can be spread into the water if an infected ear is immersed while swimming (Seyfried *et al.* 1984). Data from a 4-year comprehensive Ontario study were used to develop a relationship between the concentration of *P. aeruginosa* in the bathing waters and the risk of ear infection (Ontario Ministry of the Environment 1984). In this study, 10 per cent of the sample bather population reported having ear infections in the first year of the study (1978), and 8 per cent reported ear infections in the second year. In both years, over 70 per cent of the cases were in children 14 years old or younger, and 90 per cent of these had reported previous ear infections.

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

Pseudomonas aeruginosa has been considered ubiquitous in U.S. waters. Cabelli *et al.* (1976) claimed that **P. aeruginosa**, "because of its poor reliability as an indicator of fecal pollution, cannot be used as a basis of water standards for the prevention of enteric diseases during the recreational use of surface waters." They based this statement on their observations of geographical and seasonal density fluctuations and of many non-fecal reservoirs of **P. aeruginosa**, as well as the ability of this organism to multiply in waters with low nutrient content.

Studies done on lakes in Ontario indicated that *P. aeruginosa* is most likely to be found in bathing areas impacted by high human activity. Both sewage and bathers are possible sources of this organism in recreational waters. In raw domestic sewage, concentrations of 10^5 to 10^6 *P. aeruginosa*/100 mL are common, as slightly in excess of 10 per cent of the healthy adults in the United States are intestinal carriers of *P. aeruginosa*. In addition, *Pseudo-monas* levels in excess of 100 organisms/100 mL can be measured in waters receiving surface drainage from urban areas (Ontario Ministry of the Environment 1984).

Pseudomonas aeruginosa survives longer in waters than do coliforms (Lanyi *et al.* 1966). Drake (1966) suggested that **P. aeruginosa** levels from 1 to 10/100 mL could be expected in rivers with low but definite sources of contamination. Levels of **P. aeruginosa** in Ontario recreational waters range from 0/100 mL to more than 100/100 mL. The median level is typically less than 1/100 mL (Ontario Ministry of the Environment 1984).

Summary

1. **Pseudomonas aeruginosa** is typically isolated from fresh recreational waters in low numbers. The levels of **P. aeruginosa** in a bathing area are influenced by density of bathers, especially individuals that are infected with **P. aeruginosa** or are carriers.

- 2. Levels of *P. aeruginosa* are influenced by sewage or urban drainage sources.
- 3. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* has been associated with the occurrence of otitis externa in bathers.
- 4. One Ontario study has demonstrated that when levels of *P. aeruginosa* exceed 10/100 mL in at least 25 per cent of the seasonal samples, otitis externa may be expected to occur.

3.4.2 Staphylococcus aureus

Maximum Limits

No limits are specified for *Staphylococcus aureus*. Sampling for this pathogen should be carried out when there is epidemiological or other evidence of its presence in the water or in order to assess the hazards of excessive utilization of the water with possible person-to-person transfer of pathogens.

Criteria

Description

The *Staphylococcus* genus comprises Gram-positive, catalase-positive cocci that ferment glucose and grow aerobically and anaerobically. *Staphylococcus aureus* is identified by its ability to coagulate rabbit plasma in the presence of anti-coagulating agents. Other important diagnostic tests include the anaerobic fermentation of mannitol and the production of heat-stable nuclease (Evans 1977). Six biotypes exist that can be related to the animals that are their usual hosts (Dimitracopoulos *et al.* 1977).

Staphylococcus is not considered to be a natural inhabitant of environmental waters and is usually unable to grow there. It requires many organic nutrients to grow in water at about 20°C and grows little, if at all, below 10°C. It is, however, resistant to many environmental influences and can survive for relatively long periods of time. The presence of staphylococci in recreational waters is considered to be mainly due to discharges from the mouth, nose, and throat of swimmers, as well as from their skin surface. These organisms have been shown to be derived from bathers in studies on swimming pools (Mallman 1962; Favero *et al.* 1964; Paul 1972; Palmquist and Jankow 1973) and, to a lesser extent, natural waters (Oriz 1977). The 16th edition of *Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater* (American Public Health Association 1989) identifies staphylococci as among the pathogens of human origin in natural bathing beaches. The extent and magnitude of the contribution of animals and land runoff to the total staphylococcal load have not been well documented.

Pathogenicity

Staphylococcus aureus is considered to be the major pathogen of this genus. It is responsible for most purulent infections, including boils and infected cuts and scratches (Evans 1977). Seyfried (1973) reported 1 case of ear infection associated with swimming in a contaminated pool. At present, there are no convincing data relating the frequency of illness to the degree of pollution of recreational waters.

In spite of the paucity of information that would allow an estimate of risk to be made for water of a particular quality, some maximum levels have been proposed. Limits suggested for safe bathing range from a "cocci" index of less than 15/100 mL (Seligmann 1951) to 100/100 mL (Favero *et al.* 1964). Seyfried (1987) found that total staphylococcus, fecal coliform, and fecal streptococci correlated best with swimming-associated morbidity. This was based on a 1983 study of freshwater beaches in southern Ontario and included an epidemiological component to the study. The study recommended that fecal coliforms, *Escherichia coli*, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, and total *Staphylococcus* be employed as recreational freshwater quality indicators.

Seyfried (1987) found geometric mean levels of total *Staphylococcus* of 142/100 mL for beaches in use and 96/100 mL for beaches that had been closed. The total staphylococci index has, in general, been favoured over a *S. aureus* index for purposes of health protection.

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

Limited data indicate that *Staphylococcus* is present at relatively low levels at Canadian beaches. One study revealed the presence of 10 to 40 staphylococci/100 mL in urban runoff (Environment Canada/Ontario Ministry of the Environment 1978). Studies performed by Seyfried (1973) demonstrated levels of between 30 and 90/100 mL on one of three Lake Erie beaches that were tested. Two of three Lake Ontario beaches were positive for *S. aureus*. Two of three Ontario conservation areas were positive for *staphylococci*, one species being coagulase-positive.

A more recent study (Seyfried 1980) of several Great Lakes beaches revealed the consistent presence of staphylococci. Of 12 Lake Ontario beaches studied, the modes ranged between 10 and 122/100 mL, with very few *S. aureus* being detected. In water from 10 Lake Erie beaches, modes ranged from 28 to 380/100 mL. In water from seven Lake Huron beaches, modes ranged from seven to 49/100 mL.

Summary

1. Staphylococcus aureus is known to be a major pathogen to man. It is responsible for boils, ear infections, and other purulent infections.

- 2. There appears to be a relationship between bather numbers and staphylococci levels in the water, but there does not appear to be a significant relationship between bather illness and concentration of *S. aureus* in the water.
- 3. For these reasons, no limit is being established for staphylococci at this time. Monitoring and epidemiological studies for this pathogen are recommended.

3.4.3 Salmonella

Maximum Limits

No limit is proposed for *Salmonella* concentrations in recreational waters. Instead, it is recommended that *Salmonella* be used as a parameter to assist in interpreting the results of sanitary and microbiological surveys. Because virtually all *Salmonella* species are pathogenic, a health hazard exists when *Salmonella* can be consistently isolated from a bathing area.

Criteria

Description

Salmonella species are members of the family Enterobacteriaceae and are Gram-negative, motile, straight, rod-shaped bacteria that ferment glucose but not lactose. Because of the antigenic complexity of the genus, organisms within this group are often identified by serotype as opposed to species. More than 1400 different *Salmonella* serotypes have been recognized (Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology 1986).

Pathogenicity

Salmonellosis is any disease in man or animal for which the causative agent is the *Salmonella* bacterium. The symptoms of this infection include acute gastroenteritis, enteric fever, and septicemia. Salmonellosis is a worldwide animal and human health problem that is compounded by the large number of serotypes and the widespread occurrence of the causative organism.

Dudley *et al.* (1976) developed a mathematical model to quantitatively estimate the recreational user health risk due to exposure to *Salmonella* in recreational waters. He concluded that more research was required to develop standardized quantitative *Salmonella* detection techniques for routine use with recreational waters before his model could be used effectively. In addition, Dutka and Bell (1973) suggested that all members of the genus are potentially pathogenic and should be considered a health hazard. There have been a number of reports of salmonellosis in communities where water supplies are



considered to meet coliform standards (Dutka and Bell 1973). Van Donsel *et al.* (1967) indicated that *S. typhimurium* was still able to infect humans after surviving 280 days in contaminated soil.

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

Cherry *et al.* (1972) found that 65 per cent of the samples taken from moderately polluted waters contained *Salmonella*; 38 per cent of the samples taken from minimally polluted waters were positive for Salmonella; and 11 per cent of the samples from unpolluted streams were positive for *Salmonella*. A relationship between the presence of *Salmonella* and the levels of fecal coliforms in water has also been noted (Geldreich *et al.* 1968; Smith and Twedt 1971; Smith *et al.* 1973; Hoadley *et al.* 1974). It appears that *Salmonella* can be consistently isolated from surface waters where the fecal coliform levels are above 200/100 mL.

Menon (1985) isolated five Salmonella serotypes (S. infantis, S. typhimurium, S. saint-paul, S. tennessee, and S. heidelberg) from a tidal river in Nova Scotia that received both municipal and food processing plant effluents. The sources of Salmonella were traced to effluents from meat and poultry plants and several sewage treatment plants. Fecal coliform counts in the river also exceeded recommended recreational and shellfish harvesting guidelines. Palmateer (1980) also isolated Salmonella serotypes from surface water containing the effluent from poultry and meat packing plant operations. It was confirmed that four of the serotypes isolated (S. bareilly, S. infantis, S. schwarzengrund, and S. typhimurium) had been identified as the causative agents of several outbreaks of salmonellosis in Ontario. Salmonella thompson and *S. typhimurium* were also frequently recovered from a storm sewer outfall during periods of rainfall (Qureshi and Dutka 1979). Bell et al. (1978) isolated Salmonella species from the North Saskatchewan River that were resistant to five commonly used antibiotics. Qureshi (1977) isolated four Salmonella serotypes from urban storm water samples collected in Toronto and Guelph. These four serotypes are among those often isolated from humans during recent years.

Several studies have demonstrated that *S. typhimurium* can survive longer than *Escherichia coli* in fresh and estuarine waters (Gosselin 1979; McCambridge and McMeekin 1981). In Lake Ontario and Hamilton Harbour, *S. thompson* survived for at least 20 days (Dutka and Kwan 1980). Such survival data demonstrate that occasional discharges of storm water or sewage may have cumulative effects, so that natural temperate waters could contain pathogens and therefore constitute a potential health hazard.

Salmonella have been isolated in higher numbers from bottom sediments than from the overlying waters (Van Donsel and Geldreich 1971; Hendricks 1971). This was linked with prolonged survival of *Salmonella* in the

sediments. Van Donsel and Geldreich (1971) suggested that *Salmonella* should be isolated from the sediments only when the fecal coliform levels reach 200/100 mL.

Summary

- 1. *Salmonella* organisms are pathogenic, and a health hazard exists if these organisms can be consistently isolated from a bathing area.
- 2. The methods for the isolation of *Salmonella* have not been standardized, and routine enumeration is not practical.
- 3. *Salmonella* can be considered as a support parameter to aid regulatory agencies in determining the health risk involved in using waters for recreation.

3.4.4 Shigella

Maximum Limits

No maximum limits are specified for *Shigella* in bathing areas. Sampling for these organisms in waters used for recreation should be carried out when there is epidemiological or other evidence of their presence in the water or in order to assess the hazards of excessive utilization of the water with possible person-to-person transfer of pathogens.

Criteria

Description

Members of the genus *Shigella* are typically Gram-negative, non-motile, lactose-negative organisms that do not produce hydrogen sulphide. Shigellae are enteric bacilli and have been the main etiological agents of bacillary dysentery (Lund 1978).

Pathogenicity

Shigellosis, the infection caused by *Shigella*, can be transmitted through person-to-person contact, poor-quality drinking water, or contaminated food. The symptoms of shigellosis range from a mild transitory diarrhea to vomiting, abdominal pains, fever, and profuse bloody feces. On a few occasions, its transmission has been reported through bathing in contaminated waters. However, very few studies have been carried out to detect *Shigella spp.* in the aquatic environment, mainly because there are no standardized methods for detection or enumeration of *Shigella* in water. The methodologies that have been used to examine water for *Shigella* spp. are reported to have low sensitivity and can be considered qualitative only (Wang et al. 1966; Geldreich 1972).

McCabe and Craun (1975) reported that *Shigella* spp., especially *S. sonnei*, were the most commonly identified pathogens causing waterborne disease outbreaks during 1971 and 1972 in the United States and Canada. These outbreaks were associated with polluted drinking water. A severe outbreak of shigellosis associated with swimming in the section of the Mississippi River below Dubuque, Iowa, has been documented (Anonymous 1974; Rosenberg et al. 1976). As a result of the follow-up on this epidemic, Rosenberg et al. (1976) remarked that shigellosis – "a disease that can be caused by ingestion of only 10 to 100 organisms – can be contracted by swimming in polluted waters." This was the first epidemic of shigellosis that could be linked with bathing. Cabelli (1979), in reconstructing the epidemiological evidence from the shigellosis outbreak at Dubuque, concluded that, although the fecal coliform levels exceeded 200/100 mL for a period of several years, a critical level of *Shigella* carriers or ill individuals discharging into the environment had to occur before there would be an outbreak of shigellosis.

More recently, Makintubee et al. (1987) reported the occurrence of at least 62 cases (38 primary or co-primary and 24 secondary) of shigellosis (*S. sonnei*) associated with swimming in a natural reservoir. Although excessive concentrations of fecal indicator bacteria were present in the water, *Shigella* was not recovered.

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

Shigella can be isolated from the feces of warm-blooded animals and sewage. Lund (1978) suggested that the bacterium tends to survive for a relatively short period of time in the environment. Hendricks (1972), using autoclaved river water collected downstream from a sewage outfall, found that **Shigella** grows best at 30°C and reproduces at a rate 2 to 3 times slower than coliforms. He observed little or no growth at temperatures of 5 to 20°C. Wang *et al.* (1966) found that the organism survives longer in wastewater at 15°C than at 25°C. Andre *et al.* (1967) observed that **Shigella** persisted in untreated farm pond water for 12 days. Other survival characteristics, reviewed by Geldreich (1972), include an appreciable reduction in survival time by the use of aeration or by the reduction of the pH below 7.6.

Summary

- 1. *Shigella* organisms are pathogenic, and a health hazard exists if these organisms can be consistently isolated from a bathing area.
- 2. The methods for the isolation of *Shigella* have not been standardized, and routine enumeration is not practical.

3. *Shigella* can be considered as a support parameter to aid regulatory agencies in determining the health risk involved in using waters for recreation.

3.4.5 Aeromonas

Maximum Limits

No maximum limit has been proposed for *Aeromonas* in bathing areas. It is recommended that sampling for *Aeromonas* in waters used for recreation be considered only for epidemiological investigations.

Criteria

Description

Organisms belonging to the genus *Aeromonas* are facultatively anaerobic, Gram-negative rods possessing polar flagella. The temperature range for bacillus growth is between 0 and 41°C (Ewing *et al.* 1961). *Aeromonas* species are widely distributed in stagnant and flowing fresh waters, in sludge, and in sewage (Hazen *et al.* 1978). *Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology* (1986) and Popoff *et al.* (1981) recognize three species of *Aeromonas* found in clinical specimens: *A. hydrophila*, *A. caviae*, and *A. sobria*. However, *Aeromonas* can be divided into 9 to 12 DNA hybridization groups, and the taxonomy has yet to be clarified.

Pathogenicity

Human infections with *Aeromonas* occur predominantly during the period from May to November, probably because of the aquatic origin of the bacteria (Davis *et al.* 1978). Infections caused by the species have been divided into four categories (von Graevenitz 1985):

- cellulitis or wound infection related to exposure to water
- acute diarrheal disease of short duration
- septicemia, mostly in association with hepatic biliary or pancreatic disease
- other infections, such as soft-tissue infections, urinary tract infections, meningitis, peritonitis, otitis, and endocarditis, particularly in immunocompromised people.

Aeromonas species cause an acute, self-limiting diarrheal illness in humans; this is supported by the finding of various exotoxins. One of them, enterotoxin, has been detected by infant mouse tests (Turnbull *et al.* 1984); it is a heat- and acid-labile molecule and causes cell lysis in tissue culture.

Carrier rates of 2 to 3 per cent for *Aeromonas* in feces have been observed in England, the United States, and Australia, with no associated gastrointestinal disease.

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

Aeromonas species can be isolated from the feces of warm-blooded animals, sewage, fresh waters, and salt waters that interface with fresh water. They have been found at pH values of 5.2 to 9.8 and at temperatures between 4 and 45° C. They are not considered halophilic, because their salt tolerance ranges from 0 to 4 per cent. They have also been isolated from soil and foodstuffs (Ewing *et al.* 1961).

Hanson *et al.* (1977) reported a case, in a previously healthy young man, of severe cellulitis that developed from a laceration that occurred during swimming. *Aeromonas hydrophila* was recovered in large numbers from the wound and the freshwater lake where the injury occurred.

Joseph *et al.* (1979) reported a case of primary soft-tissue infection caused by two species of *Aeromonas* (*A. hydrophila* and *A. sobria*) in a student diver conducting scuba operations in a freshwater lake.

Summary

- 1. As water appears to be the natural habitat of *Aeromonas*, this organism should not be used as an indicator of fecal pollution or as a sanitary indicator for bathing areas.
- 2. *Aeromonas* may be pathogenic, but sampling of recreational water should be considered for epidemiological investigations only.

3.4.6 Campylobacter jejuni

Maximum Limits

No limits are specified for *Campylobacter jejuni* in recreational waters. Sampling for this pathogen should be conducted when there is epidemiological or other evidence of its presence in the water. Sampling should also be considered to assess the hazards of excessive utilization of the water with possible person-to-person transfer of pathogens.

Criteria

Description

Campylobacter jejuni (*C. fetus* subsp. *jejuni*) and *C. coli* are now recognized as important enteric pathogens, often responsible for diarrhea in humans (Benenson 1985). Campylobacteriosis, also known as campylobacter enteritis or gastroenteritis, is the name of the illness caused by *C. jejuni*.
Campylobacter is thought to be responsible for a greater proportion of enteritis than either *Salmonella* or *Shigella*. Diagnosis is based on isolation of the organisms from feces using selective media, reduced oxygen tension, and an incubation temperature of 43°C. Visualization of motile curved, spiral, or S-shaped rods similar to those of *Vibrio cholerae* by phase- contrast or dark-field microscopy of feces can provide rapid presumptive evidence for campylobacter enteritis.

Source and Pathogenicity

Campylobacter jejuni has been isolated from water, mud, livestock, and dogs and cats. Birds, in particular, have been a well-documented reservoir, as small amounts of bird droppings in water can release many *Campylobacter* organisms (Benenson 1985; Sacks *et al.* 1986). Modes of transmission to humans include contact with animals, handling raw chicken, person-to-person contact, and consumption of contaminated food, raw milk, and water. The infective dose of *Campylobacter* in water is unknown. Comparatively, as few as 500 organisms in milk can be infectious (Robinson 1981).

Waterborne outbreaks of campylobacter enteritis have been associated with municipal water systems in North America (Sacks *et al.* 1986; Borczyk *et al.* 1987) and various European countries (Bolton *et al.* 1987).

Surface waters can contain *Campylobacter* spp., but their survival is temperature dependent. At 4°C, they can survive from 11 days to 4 weeks, and at 25°C, from 2 to 4 days (Mentzing 1981). In another study, *C. jejuni* inoculated into autoclaved mountain stream water remained viable for 33 days at 4°C. At 25°C, the organisms became non-viable within 4 days (Blaser *et al.* 1980). In an investigation of a waterborne outbreak, it was thought that, despite warm ambient temperatures, an accumulation of algae and scum in an open settling tank could have contributed to the organisms' extended viability (Sacks *et al.* 1986).

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

In a study by Taylor *et al.* (1982), *C. jejuni* was responsible for sporadic summertime diarrheal disease with the consumption of untreated surface waters in wilderness areas. Subsequently, *C. jejuni* was isolated from animals in the area. Another study (Taylor *et al.* 1983) involved a campylobacter enteritis outbreak that was epidemiologically linked to the community raw water system.

The survival of *C. jejuni* has been tested in drinking water, river water, and sewage; results indicate that its survival is restricted to a few days (Pickert and Botzenhart 1985). The concentration of oxygen and nutrients in the samples did not appear to affect survival, whereas temperature was demonstrated to be the most significant variable.

Campylobacter appears in the environment more commonly during summer. Studies of birds indicate an increase in *Campylobacter* carriage in the summer compared with the winter; this coincides with waterborne campylobacter outbreaks, which tend to occur only in summer and fall (Sacks *et al.* 1986).

In a study by Bolton *et al.* (1987) involving a river system that traversed rural and urban areas, the lowest frequency of isolation and the lowest counts obtained (10 *Campylobacter*/100 mL) were associated with samples collected from rural sites and areas with faster river flow. The greatest frequency of isolation and the highest counts (20 to 30 *Campylobacter*/100 mL) were associated with samples collected adjacent to, or downstream from, sewage works. A seasonal trend was demonstrated: the highest counts and most isolations were obtained in late autumn and winter, and the lowest counts and fewest isolations were obtained in the spring and summer. Heavy rainfall and the subsequent runoff from adjacent farmland were found to contribute to increased counts of *Campylobacter* in the river system.

Several studies have isolated *Campylobacter* spp. from surface water in association with *Escherichia coli* (Carter *et al.* 1987). These studies indicated that *Campylobacter* spp. were detected only in the presence of *E. coli*.

Summary

- 1. Recent improvements in environmental sampling techniques and means to distinguish strains have made environmental studies more feasible (Taylor *et al.* 1982).
- 2. Water is potentially an important reservoir of the thermophilic *Campylobacter* and is an established vehicle for the transmission of *Campylobacter* to man and domestic animals.
- 3. The use of a standard indicator of fecal pollution would be helpful in determining potential health hazards related to *Campylobacter* spp. as well as other bacterial intestinal pathogens.
- 4. All data to date link campylobacter enteritis to water consumption and not recreational contact. For this reason, no limit is being established at this time. Monitoring may be conducted where warranted on the basis of epidemiological or other data. A health hazard exists if *Campylobacter* can be consistently isolated from a bathing area.

3.4.7 Legionella

Maximum Limits

No limits are specified for Legionella spp. in recreational waters.

Criteria

Description

At least 22 species of *Legionella* have been identified. These are Gram-negative, non-spore-forming, aerobic bacilli, which grow at 35 to 37°C in special media (e.g., buffered charcoal yeast extract).

Pathogenicity

Since the outbreak of Legionnaires' Disease in Philadelphia in 1976, Legionellaceae have been recognized as an important cause of respiratory illnesses, causing legionellosis and Pontiac fever. Legionellosis is a multiple-system disease that can be fatal in immuno-compromised persons. Pontiac fever is a self-limited, flu-like illness, mainly affecting immuno-competent persons. The mode of infection is by inhalation of infected aerosols. Almost all outbreaks of endemic and epidemic, community-acquired, and nosocomial infections have been related to indoor plumbing and air conditioning systems (Benenson 1985).

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

All *Legionella* are aquatic bacteria, found mainly in water and mud (Edelstein 1985). Five reports can be found on legionellosis associated with recreational waters: two outbreaks of Pontiac fever associated with the use of whirlpool (Mangione *et al.* 1982; Goldberg *et al.* 1989); one case of a wound infection in a hydrotherapy tank (Brabender *et al.* 1983); one case associated with near drowning (Sekla *et al.* 1982); and 1 case following immersion in a river (Farrant *et al.* 1988).

Summary

- 1. *Legionella* are natural aquatic bacteria and cannot be used as an indicator of fecal pollution or as a sanitary indicator of bathing areas.
- 2. There are very few data available on legionellosis associated with recreational waters.
- 3. Routine testing of recreational waters for *Legionella* is not recommended.

3.4.8 Viruses

Maximum Limits

In Canada, no limits are specified for viruses in recreational waters. Sampling for viruses should be conducted when there is epidemiological or other evidence of their presence in the water or in order to assess the hazards of excessive utilization of the water with possible person-to-person transfer of pathogens.

Criteria

Description

Viruses are submicroscopic microorganisms that are unable to replicate outside their normal host. Among the more than 100 enteric viruses that are excreted in feces and could possibly be found in recreational waters, some can remain infective for several months in water and underlying sediments (Sattar 1981), including enteroviruses (polio, coxsackie, echo, and hepatitis A viruses), adenoviruses, rotaviruses, reoviruses, Norwalk viruses, caliciviruses, astroviruses, and coronaviruses. The infectious dose of some human enteric viruses can be as low as one tissue culture unit (Plotkin and Katz 1967; Ward and Akin 1984; Ward *et al.* 1986) and at least one order of magnitude lower than that of bacteria (Blaser and Newman 1982).

Pathogenicity

The diseases produced by the enteric viruses range from unapparent to severe. Enteric viruses can cause gastroenteritis, hepatitis A and hepatitis E (non-A, non-B hepatitis), fever, respiratory ailments, eye infections, central nervous system infections, poliomyelitis, etc. (Sattar 1978<u>b</u>; Gerba *et al.* 1985; Gust and Purcell 1987).

The lack of a central reporting of such infections coupled with rapid person-to-person transmissions have made it extremely difficult to determine the existence of waterborne viral diseases (Pipes 1978). The risk associated with bathing in virus-contaminated waters has been discussed by Payment (1984) and Craun (1986).

Epidemiology

Reports of recreational waterborne viral infections are rare (Paffenbarger *et al.* 1959; McLean 1965). Transmission of adenoviruses from swimming pools has been reported (Foy *et al.* 1968; Caldwell *et al.* 1974) and usually causes eye infections. Transmission of enteric viruses from lake waters has also been documented for coxsackievirus B3 (Hawley *et al.* 1973), coxsackie A16 (Denis *et al.* 1974), hepatitis A virus (Bryan *et al.* 1974), Norwalk virus (Koopman *et al.* 1982; Kappus *et al.* 1982), and, finally, echovirus (Walter-Offenhauser and Horn 1974).

Occurrence in the Aquatic Environment

A large number of enteric viruses may be found in the aquatic environment (Department of National Health and Welfare 1977; Bitton *et al.* 1985) as a result of pollution by animal wastes, municipal sewage, and other sources of human waste. In contrast to fecal coliform bacteria, which are present in all feces, viruses are excreted only from infected individuals (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 1978<u>a</u>), who often are symptomless carriers in the

under-15-years age group (Ramoz-Alverez and Sabin 1956). It is established that virus levels in water vary markedly on an hourly, daily, and seasonal basis (Berg and Metcalf 1978), whereas total and fecal coliform levels are generally more stable. For these reasons, the ratio of viruses to total coliforms of 1:65 000 does not always hold true (Scarpino 1975). Berg and Metcalf (1978) also demonstrated that fecal coliforms and enteric viruses do not occur in any constant ratio. Viruses have been found in the absence of detectable fecal coliforms (Berg 1978), and significant levels of viruses have been found in waters well within the bacteriological limits recommended for recreational waters (Goyal *et al.* 1978). Resistance to chlorine inactivation has been reported by Bates *et al.* (1977).

Several studies have investigated virus levels in sewage (Sattar and Westwood 1977, 1978; Subrahmanyan *et al.* 1979; Sekla *et al.* 1980), rivers (Subrahmanyan 1977; Sattar and Westwood 1977; Sekla *et al.* 1980; Payment *et al.* 1988), and lakes (McLean 1965; Subrahmanyan 1977). An extensive investigation of water in the Ottawa River (Sattar 1978<u>a</u>) revealed that, at one site, seven out of 16 samples were positive for virus; at a recreational beach, 11 of 20 samples were positive, with a range of 0.6 to 16.8 infective units/10 L. The sources of contamination were raw sewage inputs, as well as treated, chlorinated sewage effluents (Sattar and Westwood 1978).

Payment (1977) suggested a limit of one tissue culture infectious dose/40 L, whereas Sattar (1978<u>a</u>) proposed one infective unit/10 L when a 100-L sample is examined. In Israel, Shuval (1975) recommended that tentative limits be established. In the United States, Melnick (1976) suggested a limit of one detectable infectious virus unit/10 U.S. gallons (37.9 L) of recreational water. The State of Arizona adopted a surface water standard of not greater than one enteric virus/40-L sample (Gerba 1988).

The investigation of viral waterborne outbreaks requires special laboratory facilities. Occasional monitoring for viruses can be carried out to determine their distribution and relationship to disease incidence, but routine tests of recreational waters is not recommended.

Summary

- Viruses are known to be pathogenic in low numbers. As few as one infective tissue culture unit can cause disease when ingested. Concentration and enumeration steps are too detailed to make routine monitoring practical.
- 2. Very few data are available on current virus levels in recreational waters.
- 3. There is no correlation between viral and bacterial counts in recreational waters.

4. No limit can be established for viruses at this time. Monitoring and epidemiological studies are needed to determine the levels of viruses in water and the health effects of swimming in virus-contaminated waters.

3.4.9 Protozoa

Maximum Limits

No limits are specified for pathogenic protozoa in recreational waters.

Criteria

Description, Pathogenicity, and Occurrence

A large number of pathogenic parasites can occur in the aquatic environment. Of potential importance in Canada are 4 protozoa (*Giardia*, *Cryptosporidium*, *Naegleria*, and *Entamoeba histolytica*) and 1 helminth (*Schistosoma*).

Giardia is currently the most common pathogenic intestinal protozoan in Canada and the United States. The ingestion of a few (10 to 100) viable cysts can cause a diarrheal illness (giardiasis). Transmission can be from person to person or via food or water. Waterborne giardiasis has received much attention lately, as outbreaks have been traced to pristine waters, as well as to sewage-contaminated potable waters (Lin 1985). *Giardia* are more resistant to chlorination than indicator organisms, pathogenic bacteria, and viruses (Sobsey 1989). Thus, fecal coliform counts cannot be used as indicators of protozoal contamination of recreational waters. Giardiasis associated with toddler swim classes has been discussed by Harter *et al.* (1984), and transmission in a swimming pool was reported by Porter *et al.* (1988). A water slide has also been incriminated in an outbreak of giardiasis (Greensmith *et al.* 1988).

Cryptosporidium, a newly recognized pathogenic protozoan, may be as important as *Giardia* (Rose 1988). The ingestion of low levels of viable oocysts can also result in a diarrheal illness known as cryptosporidiosis. Like *Giardia, Cryptosporidium* can also be transmitted from person to person or via food or water. The illness, which may be fatal in immuno-compromised patients, has occurred in Canada (Mann *et al.* 1986). No outbreaks have been linked to recreational waters, but major outbreaks in the United States and the United Kingdom have resulted from the ingestion of inadequately treated drinking water (D'Antonio *et al.* 1985; Rose 1988). Although information is only preliminary, it appears that *Cryptosporidium* is even more resistant to disinfection than *Giardia* (Sobsey 1989). Oocysts have been recovered in surface waters in British Columbia (Isaac-Renton *et al.* 1987) and the United States (J. Rose and C. Gerba, unpublished report).

Naegleria fowleri and other members of the freshwater amoeba group have caused more than 100 cases of an often-fatal primary amoebic meningoencephalitis (PAM). PAM has been reported from the United States, South America, Europe, Australia, and New Zealand in persons swimming in fresh waters, lakes, and ponds, and even in indoor pools filled with chlorinated heated river water, as these amoeba are very resistant to chlorine and thrive in warm waters (Griffin 1977; Hallenbeck and Brenniman 1989). *Naegleria fowleri* has been recovered from surface waters in Canada (Seyfried *et al.* 1984).

Entamoeba histolytica is found throughout the world, affecting 10 per cent of the world population. It can cause amoebic dysentery and liver abscesses. The cysts can survive well in water. The effect of temperature has been studied by Jones and Newton (1950). The best-studied outbreak of waterborne amoebiasis was related to the drinking of contaminated water in the United States, as reported by Le Maistre *et al.* (1956).

Schistosoma spp. are digenetic trematodes (also known as flukes or flatworms). The larvae (cercariae), released in water by infected aquatic snails, must enter the skin of a susceptible host to complete their life cycle. The species responsible for human schistosomiasis, a disease of considerable morbidity affecting 200 million people in Africa, South America, the Middle East, and parts of Asia, does not occur in North America.

Avian schistosomes can be found in Canada. The cercariae of bird and rodent schistosomes may penetrate the human skin, causing a dermatitis known as swimmers' itch. This itch occurs in bathers using recreational lakes in many parts of the world, including North America, as well as on certain coastal seawater beaches. These schistosomes do not mature in humans (Levy and Folstad 1969; Benenson 1985) but die just beneath the epidermis. Subsequent exposure to cercariae stimulates an allergic response. At the time of cercarial penetration, a prickling sensation is noted (Hoeffler 1977).

Prevention of swimmers' itch can be assured only by complete avoidance of aquatic sports in areas where the disease has been a problem. An acceptable alternative might be the elimination of the molluscan hosts, using approved molluscicides. Prevention of secondary infection by bacteria can be achieved by appropriate hygienic measures. Attempts to prevent the dermatitis during or after cercarial penetration are largely ineffective. Time-honoured measures such as rough towelling and alcohol rubdowns are without significant merit. Clothing and chemical repellents are of limited value. Treatment of the dermatitis is directed towards the relief of symptoms with the usual doses of antihistaminic and antipruritic medications.

Summary

 Routine monitoring of waters for protozoa is not recommended. However, provincial laboratories should be able to participate in the investigation of documented waterborne outbreaks.

3.4.10 Toxic phytoplankton

Maximum Limits

No limits are specified for toxic phytoplankton in recreational waters. However, water containing a blue-green or turquoise scum is indicative of an algal bloom. Such waters should be avoided because of reduced clarity and the possible presence of algal toxins.

Criteria

Description

Phytoplankton, which are microscopic floating plants, can become a hazard and a nuisance in recreational waters, especially when they concentrate at the water surface in "blooms." This can be a natural phenomenon, but it is often caused by cultural eutrophication. The presence of certain species in a freshwater community is often a sensitive indicator of recreational water quality. Nutrient enrichment in bodies of water affects the density and diversity of the fauna and flora.

The algae of concern in lakes and ponds are usually blue-green algae. These algae are unusual because they share some typical features of both algae and bacteria. In some species, the algae are tiny single cells that cannot be seen with the naked eye; in most species found in Canadian lakes, the cells are grouped in colonies. The colonies may form strings, flakes, or globules and can reach a size of several millimetres. To the naked eye, they may look like fine grass clippings in the water or a homogeneous soupy mass.

In a typical summer, a lake water sample usually contains 20 or more blue-green algal species, along with dozens of other species of algae. The blue-green algae may form massive blooms under certain conditions during summer (Reynolds and Walsby 1975).

Blue-green algal cells contain small gas bubbles (vacuoles) that allow them to control their buoyancy. Usually the algae are well distributed in the zone where nutrients and light are in the optimum ranges. Blooms are not the result of a sudden surge in algal growth rate but occur when their buoyancy regulation is disrupted. Reynolds and Walsby (1975) stated that bloom formation requires that a substantial population of the algae already exists, that they have excess buoyancy, and that the water is calm enough to allow them to float up to the surface. The algae may develop excess buoyancy when turbulence sends them too deep, during the hours of darkness, when the concentration of carbon dioxide in the water becomes limiting, when the algal population is at the end of its growth cycle and is aging, or any combination of these factors. Blooms often occur in late August and in September when the algal population is aging and the hours of darkness are growing longer. Dillenberg and Dehnel (1960) and Senior (1960) reported a striking example of a sequence of meteorological events that illustrated these factors in a Saskatchewan lake.

Toxicity

Toxic algae are found in all aquatic environments and have been responsible for the death or illness of livestock, waterfowl, fish, and humans (Carmichael *et al.* 1985). The most important taxonomic phyla are Pyrrhophyta (dinoflagellates), Chrysophyta, and Cyanophyta (blue-green algae). Well-known instances of marine algal toxicity are associated with "red tides," which cause fish kills and poison edible shellfish and other bottom fauna (Tangen 1977; Cross and Southgate 1980). On the west coast of North America, clams and mussels become poisonous by ingesting the dinoflagellate *Gonyaulax catenella* and accumulating saxitoxin in the digestive tract. On the east coast, the associated poisoning is caused by *Gonyaulax tamarensis*, with a mixture of saxitoxin and three related toxins.

Blue-green algae have been known to cause animal toxicity in lakes, ponds, and dugouts for over 100 years. The three blue-green algae most often identified as the cause of poisoning are *Anabaena flos-aquae*, *Aphanizomenon flos-aquae*, and *Microcystis aeruginosa* (McLeod and Bondar 1952; Senior 1960; Aziz 1974; Moore 1977, Richard *et al.* 1983).

A number of toxins produced by freshwater blue-green algae have now been identified. Two neurotoxins and two hepatotoxins have been associated with *Anabaena flos-aquae*. Anatoxin-a is a potent postsynaptic, depolarizing, neuro-muscular blocking agent that causes death by respiratory arrest within minutes to a few hours depending on species, dosage and prior food consumption. The purified toxin intraperitoneal LD50 for mice is about 200 mg/kg body weight, with survival time of 4 to 7 minutes (Carmichael 1988). Another neurotoxin produced by *Anabaena flos-aquae* is anatoxin-a(s), an anticholinesterase, which also causes viscous salivation, lachrymation, urinary incontinence and defecation prior to death by respiratory arrest. Anatoxin-a(s) is about four times more toxic than anatoxin-a. The two hepatotoxins produced by *Anabaena flos-aquae* appear to be heptapeptides similar to two analogues produced by Microcystis aeruginosa (Carmichael 1988).

The toxins produced by *Aphanizomenon flos-aquae* consist mainly of two neurotoxic alkaloids that strongly resemble saxitoxin and neosaxitoxin (Sasner *et al.* 1984) These are more generally known as the paralytic shellfish poison associated with "red tides", and received their names from the Alaska

butter clam *Saxidomus giganteus* (Schuett and Rapoport 1962). Three other neurotoxins have been detected that are labile and not similar to any known paralytic shellfish poisons (Carmichael 1988).

The hepatotoxins produced by *Microcystis aeruginosa* attack the liver, causing severe necrosis and hemorrhaging. Death from hypovolemic shock caused by interstitial hemorrhage into the liver may occur within 1 to 3 hours in acutely dosed and sensitive animals. In other animals, death may occur as long as 36 hours later, with the animals displaying symptoms of incoordination, muscular weakness and fibrillation, unsteady gait, recumbency, labouredrespiration, salivation, lacrimation, diarrhea, and in those suffering lingering deaths, icterus, photodermatitis, and loss of condition (Soll and Williams 1985). A diarrhea toxin has also been isolated from *M. aeruginosa*, and this may be a cause of gastroenteritis when no other known etiological agent can be identified (Aziz 1974).

Toxicity due to blue-green algae can occur only if there is a bloom dominated by the toxic strains of the bloom species. Toxic strains and non-toxic strains of a bloom species may occur at the same time in a lake; as a result, some parts of the lake could become toxic, while others could remain safe. Toxicity in a lake is normally transient, lasting only as long as the bloom or signs of the bloom persist.

The reason why toxic strains suddenly become more dominant than the non-toxic strains is not known (Carmichael *et al.* 1985). Consequently, toxicity due to blue-green algae is even less predictable than the blue-green blooms themselves. Lakes that have never had a problem can suddenly become toxic. Conversely, lakes that have shown toxicity in the past may never show it again. Routine monitoring of lakes where blooms have occurred is the best approach to identifying a problem.

When a lake becomes toxic as a result of a blue-green bloom, the only sign of a problem may be dead fish, waterfowl or other wildlife along the shoreline. Occasionally, domestic animals such as cattle or dogs may be poisoned if they have no other source of drinking water.

In Canada, animal poisonings have been reported for Alberta, Saskatchewan, Manitoba, and Ontario (Stewart *et al.* 1950; O'Donoghue and Wilton 1951; McLeod and Bondar 1952; Neil 1957; Senior 1960; Carmichael and Gorham 1978). Most algal poisonings in western Canada are associated with blooms of *Anabaena flos-aquae*.

There is some concern, particularly in the Prairie provinces, about possible poisoning of swimmers from blooms of blue-green algae. Humans are just as susceptible to blue-green toxins as animals, but it is unlikely that people would voluntarily drink much lake water during a bloom because of the objectionable appearance and odour of the water. However, people may suffer acute discomfort after accidentally ingesting or contacting blue-green algae or water containing toxins. Symptoms may include fever, headache, dizziness, stomach cramps, vomiting, diarrhea, skin and eye irritations, sore throat and swollen lips. Symptoms seldom persist for more than two to eight days. Children may be more intensely affected because they spend more time in the water than adults and are more likely to have accidentally swallowed contaminated water. In addition, they may have lower tolerances to the toxins than adults.

Dillenberg and Dehnel (1960) recorded the poisoning of a man who fell into a Saskatchewan lake containing a dense bloom of blue-green algae. Nausea, diarrhea, headache, cramps, and high temperature occurred. Microcystis and Anabaena, but no other pathogens, were found in his feces. Similar illness occurred among children who swam in another Saskatchewan lake also containing a bloom of Microcystis and Anabaena. Schwimmer and Schwimmer (1968) reported a near-fatal case of a boy who developed fever, laboured breathing, pneumonitis, generalized pains, and coma after swimming in water containing Microcystis aeruginosa. They also reported the poisoning of another boy who fell into a lake, accidentally swallowed water containing Aphanizomenon, and developed symptoms similar to those experienced by the first case described above. Schwimmer and Schwimmer (1968) cited reports of allergic responses to Microcystis, Anabaena, and Aphanizomenon, including papulo-vesicular eruption and acute allergic conjunctivitis, specifically with Anabaena. Billings (1981) also reported possible contact irritation associated with Anabaena. The recorded instances of illnesses in humans associated with blooms of toxic algae are few, but such illnesses may be more common than is thought because of lack of diagnosis.

Recreational lake users should take particular care where the water contains algae with the distinctive blue-green or turquoise colour and should treat any intense bloom with suspicion. Humans should not drink water from bloom-infested areas of lakes and reservoirs, nor should they swim or wade in water containing concentrated blue-green algal material. People should also take care to provide alternative water sources for domestic animals and pets. Bodies of water that have the green colouration of normal plants, like grass or the pond-dwelling plant duckweed, are most unlikely to be toxic regardless of the thickness of the scum.

Controlling Phytoplankton

Attempts at controlling blue-green algae by chemical treatment may be detrimental to lake water use and lake ecology. Hanson and Stefan (1984) reported short-term effects, such as the death of some algae, depletion of dissolved oxygen resulting in occasional fish kills, and the recycling of phosphorus from the lake bed, which fosters conditions that allow regrowth of the algae within 7 to 21 days. Further, because the toxins are released on

the death of the algae, water that has been treated with copper or other chemicals to kill the algae may be especially dangerous for the first 24 hours after treatment.

The detrimental long-term effects of algal control are the accumulation of copper in the lake bed sediments, increasing resistance of the phytoplankton to copper, increasing domination of blue-green algae species, particularly *Aphanizomenon*, over green algae species and rough fish over game fish, the disappearance of macrophytes, and the loss of benthic macroinvertebrates. When the water overlying the bottom sediments becomes anoxic, the copper will re-enter the limnetic zone (Prepas and Murphy 1988). The use of copper suphate may be forbidden in some jurisdictions.

There are potential alternatives to the use of copper sulphate and aquatic herbicides such as Reglone A (Diquat). A finding that total phosphorus may be the best predictor of relative biomass of blue green algae (Trimbee and Prepas 1987) has lead to lake treatment based on decreasing the total phosphorus concentration in the water. Babin *et al.* (1989) report that the application of lime (calcium hydroxide) slurry has dramatically decreased both soluble reactive phosphorus and chlorophyll a (used to estimate algal biomass) in storm water retention ponds and in hypereutrophic natural lakes. Stable stratification of lake water also tends to favour the dominance of blue-green algae because of their buoyant properties. Experimental mixing has been successful in suppressing their growth in reservoirs previously subject to frequent blooms (Reynolds and Walsby 1975).

Summary

- 1. No limits are recommended for toxic phytoplankton, but swimming in waters containing blue-green algal blooms should be avoided.
- 2. Bather poisonings have occurred after immersion in lakes and ponds containing dense blooms of blue-green algae.
- 3. Sampling recreational waters for toxic phytoplankton should be considered only for epidemiological investigations.

4. Nuisance Organisms

Maximum Limits

The bathing area should be as free as possible from nuisance organisms that could affect swimmers. Nuisance is defined as something that can cause harm or is annoying, unpleasant, or obnoxious (Webster's Third New International Dictionary 1986).

It is impossible to have natural areas "free" from nuisance organisms, so no limits can be quantified. Only the possible hazards caused by such organisms and the environmental situations that could promote their presence are discussed.

Recreational areas should not be developed if there is an excessive growth of aquatic plants where entanglement could occur, thus causing a hazard to water-related recreational activities, unless control measures are taken to remove the plants from areas used for swimming.

Criteria

Description

Two principal types of biological factors influence the recreational value of surface waters: those that endanger the health or physical comfort of people and animals, and those that render water aesthetically objectionable or unusable as a result of excessive nutrient enrichment or the presence of unsightly substances. The former include vector and nuisance organisms; the latter include aquatic growth of microscopic and macroscopic plants.

Vector organisms

Massive emergences of non-biting midges, phantom midges, caddisflies, mayflies, etc. cause serious nuisances in shoreline communities and impede recreational pursuits (National Academy of Sciences 1973). In addition to the physical annoyance of their presence, biting insects such as mosquitoes and black-flies can inflict serious irritation from their biting attacks.

Human respiratory allergic reactions such as hay fever have been reported to be due to inhalation of caddisflies, mayflies, and midges, or their parts, when large insect swarms are present (Henson 1966).

Abrupt changes in water quality, especially if accompanied by organic loading, may precipitate high midge production. A sudden decline in oxygen supply in organically enriched bodies of water can disrupt established faunal communities and favour the less sensitive species of midge larvae and other

tolerant organisms that can withstand low dissolved oxygen. Part of this change is caused by the increase in food from organic waste. Upon emergence as adults, these midges can cause a nuisance with their dense swarms.

In the marine situation, nuisance or hazardous conditions can exist at bathing beaches because of the presence of organisms such as jellyfish and some species of sea urchins.

Aquatic vascular plants and algae

Aquatic vascular plants (macrophytes) affect water quality, other aquatic organisms, and the uses that are made of the water. It is difficult to estimate the magnitude of the adverse effects of aquatic macrophytes in terms of loss of recreational opportunities or the degree of interference with recreational pursuits. For example, extensive growths of aquatic macrophytes interfere with boating of all kinds, but the extent of interference depends, among other things, on the growth form of the plants, their density, the fraction of the water body affected, and the purposes, attitudes, and tolerance of the boaters.

Dense growths of aquatic macrophytes are generally objectionable to the swimmer, diver, water-skier, and scuba enthusiast. Plants obstruct the view of the bottom and underwater hazards, and swimmers can become entangled in the fronds. Water-skiers' preparations in shallow water are hampered by dense growths of plants, and fear of falling into such growths while skiing detracts from enjoyment of the sport.

Recreational activities such as boating and fishing are less appealing and may even be almost impossible if aquatic plants are very dense. Rafts of free-floating plants or attached plants that have been dislodged from the substrate often drift onto beaches or into swimming areas. Drying and decaying aquatic plants often produce objectionable odours and provide breeding areas for a variety of insects.

Increased plant growth can be caused by the presence of excess nutrients, for example, from various agricultural practices and private waste inputs that increase the amount of phosphorus and nitrogen. The results of this increase in nutrients is called cultural eutrophication. The natural aging (eutrophication) of bodies of water occurs much more slowly and does not change on a time scale to be of significant interest in the context of this document. Increased silt loads, changes in shorelines, and land use all contribute to alterations in aquatic habitats.

Some odours from lake water originate from natural decomposition of algae and other aquatic plant materials. These kinds of odours are typically vegetable or "earthy" in nature; however, decomposing masses of the filamentous alga *Cladophora* in Lake Erie and Lake Ontario have been described as "pigpen" (Neil 1975).

Several species of algae produce very different, sometimes offensive odours while actively growing in lake water. Odours described as fishy, grassy, aromatic, or musty have been attributed to several species of diatoms, bluegreen algae, and Chrysophyceae (Palmer 1962; Taft 1965). Nicholls *et al.* (1980) reported serious odour production by the prymnesiophyte *Chrysochromulina breviturrita* in recreational lakes in Ontario and New Hampshire. The odour produced by this species, described by cottagers as "rotten-cabbage" or "garbage-dump," seems to be restricted to slightly acidic lakes. *Chara*, a rooted macroscopic alga often mistaken for an aquatic vascular plant, has a very strong, objectionable odour. It is commonly found growing in extensive mats on lake bottoms (Warrington 1989).

Odours from lake water can be measured by the Threshold Odour Test (American Public Health Association 1989). The Threshold Odour Number (TON) is the ratio by which the sample must be diluted with odour-free water so that the odour is just detectable by a test panel of several people. Many natural surface waters not influenced by odour-producing algae have a TON of 5, whereas others with excessive algal growth may have a TON value exceeding 200.

Summary

- 1. Some biota that could be a nuisance to bathers if present in large numbers e.g., leeches, mussels, biting insects, floating or rooted aquatic plants, phytoplankton, periphyton, and growths such as sewage fungus should be absent from areas intended for development as bathing beaches.
- 2. The presence of large numbers of midges and aquatic worms, which can tolerate polluted, especially organically enriched, conditions (e.g., as caused by sewage), would indicate that the water quality was probably not good enough for recreational use.

5. Physical and Chemical Characteristics

Methods for determining physical and chemical characteristics of recreational water can be found in *Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater* (American Public Health Association 1989) and the **Analytical Methods Manual** (Environment Canada 1981).

5.1 pH

Maximum Limits

Both alkaline and acidic waters may cause eye irritation; consequently, the pH of the waters used for total body contact recreation should be in the pH range of 6.5 to 8.5. If the water has a very low buffering capacity, pH values from 5.0 to 9.0 should be acceptable.

Criteria

Mood (1968) concluded that exposure to water is foreign to the eye and may, under certain circumstances, be very irritating. He assumed that the ideal, non-irritating solution would have the same physico-chemical properties as tears, including a pH of 7.4, although there is some evidence to suggest that ophthalmologic solutions slightly more alkaline are actually preferred (Raber and Breslin 1978).

Mood (1968) reported that tears have the capacity to rapidly neutralize an unbuffered solution from a pH as low as 3.5 or as high as 10.5. The neutralizing capacity of the tears would be exceeded by highly buffered waters. However, Mood (1968) concluded that unbuffered waters are not found in nature under normal conditions; hence, he suggested that the pH range for water with low buffering capacity should be between 5.0 and 9.0. Dillon *et al.* (1978) reported that most lakes in south-central Ontario have 10 to 200 μ eq/L (microequivalents per litre) of acid-neutralizing capacity (ANC), and many of these lakes have depressed pHs. Detailed maps depicting sensitive areas in some provinces have been prepared by the United States-Canada Research Consultation Group on the Long-Range Transport of Air Pollutants (1979).

Studies completed by Basu *et al.* (1984) used water from two inland lakes in Ontario: Clearwater Lake (pH about 4.5) with an ANC of -40 µeq/L (Yan 1980), and Red Chalk Lake (pH about 6.5) with an ANC of 70 µeq/L. The eyes of both test rabbits and human volunteers were exposed to these waters, and no significant differences were observed in their reactions (Basu *et al.* 1984). In all cases, 1 eye was exposed to the low-pH water and the other to the higher-pH water. The human eyes were exposed for 5-minute periods, and no unusual signs or symptoms occurred. The rabbit eyes were exposed for periods of 15 minutes and checked for ocular reactions in terms of conjunctival congestion, corneal epithelial staining with fluorescein, epithelial cell and leucocyte content of tears, changes in tear molarity, and the penetration of fluorescein into the anterior chamber. Basu *et al.* (1984) concluded that the exposure of healthy eyes to lake water having a pH as low as 4.5 is not harmful to the external ocular tissues.

5.2 Temperature

Maximum Limits

The thermal characteristics of waters used for bathing and swimming should not cause an appreciable increase or decrease in the deep body temperature of bathers and swimmers.

Criteria

The temperature of natural waters is an important factor governing the character and extent of recreational activities, primarily in the summer months. The upper recommended limit of temperature is 30°C. Scientific evidence suggests that prolonged immersion in water warmer than 34 to 35°C is hazardous. The degree of hazard varies with the water temperature, immersion time, and the metabolic rate of the swimmer.

Persons engaging in winter water recreation such as ice skating and fishing do so with the knowledge that whole body immersion must be avoided. Accidental immersion in water at or near freezing temperatures is dangerous, because the median lethal immersion time is less than 30 minutes for children and most adults (Molnar 1946; National Academy of Sciences 1973) (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Relationship between water temperature and survival time in cold water

Water Temperature (°C)

(Adapted from the Royal Life Saving Society of Canada 1978)

There is considerable variation from one individual to another in the rate of body cooling and the incidence of survival in cold water. The variability is a function of body size, fat content, prior acclimatization, and overall physical fitness. The ratio of body mass to surface area is greater in large, heavy individuals, and their temperatures change more slowly than those of small children (Kreider 1964).

In cold temperatures, the critical problem is to maintain body temperature. In cold water, body heat is lost primarily by conduction from the inner organs through the trunk. Exposure of the limbs plays a relatively minor role in overall heat loss. In several instances where drowning was reported as the cause of death, exposure to cold was probably the responsible factor (Keatinge 1969).

Contrary to earlier opinion, exercise in the water increases the loss of body heat and correspondingly decreases survival time. This is reflected in frequent reports of drownings of expert swimmers who tried to reach shore after a sinking, whereas those who remained in the water near the lost ship survived until rescued. A careful study of reported drowning cases carried out by Press (1969) seemed to bear out much of the above as regards survival in cold waters. He reported that 299 out of 874 drownings, or 34 per cent, occurred in waters that were listed as very cold (assumed to be below 20°C). In addition, a much higher percentage of those succumbing in cold water were considered to be good swimmers.

The safe upper limit of water temperature for recreational immersion varies from individual to individual and seems to depend on psychological rather than physiological considerations. Unlike cold water, the mass to surface area ratio in warm water favours the child. Physiologically, neither adult nor child would experience thermal stress under modest metabolic heat production as long as the water temperature was lower than the normal skin temperature of 33°C (Newburgh 1949). The rate at which heat is conducted from the immersed human body is so rapid that thermal balance for a body at rest in water can be attained only if the water temperature is about 34°C (Beckman 1963). The survival of an individual submerged in water at a temperature above 34 to 35°C depends on the tolerance to an elevation of the internal temperature, and there is a real risk of injury with prolonged exposure. Water ranging in temperature from 26 to 30°C is comfortable for most swimmers throughout prolonged periods of moderate physical exertion.

5.3 Aesthetics

Webster's Third New International Dictionary (1986) defines aesthetic as "appreciative of, responsive to the beautiful" in nature. Not only should a recreational area be free from objectionable factors, but various aesthetic components of the aquatic ecosystem and surrounding land should be present; for example, trees, other plants, birds, mammals, fish, and insects all play a role in the natural beauty of a recreational area.

All waters should be free from substances attributable to wastewater or other discharges in amounts that would interfere with the existence of life forms of aesthetic value:

- materials that will settle to form objectionable deposits
- floating debris, oil, scum, and other matter
- substances producing objectionable colour, odour, taste, or turbidity
- substances and conditions or combinations thereof in concentrations that produce undesirable aquatic life.

The absence of visible debris, oil, scum, and other matter resulting from human activity is a strict requirement of aesthetic acceptability. Similarly, suggested values for light penetration, colour, and turbidity must be measured as being not significantly increased over natural background.

5.3.1 Turbidity

Maximum Limits

A limit of 50 Nephelometric Turbidity Units (NTU) is suggested.

Criteria

Because filtration equipment and modern water treatment processes are not feasible at natural bathing areas, safety hazards associated with turbid or unclear water are dependent upon the intrinsic quality of the water itself. However, lifeguards and other persons near the water must be able to see and distinguish people in distress. In addition, swimmers should be able to see quite well while under water.

The current method of choice for turbidity measurements is the nephelometric method (American Public Health Association 1989). Nephelometric turbidimeters measure the intensity of light scattered at 90 degrees to the path of incident light, and levels can be approximately related to the standard Jackson candle method.

One special component of organic turbidity is microorganisms, which may accumulate in such large amounts that waters become unsightly and turbid. The summer blooms of blue-green algae in recreational surface waters and algal debris are examples of turbidity due to microorganisms (Mackenthun and Keup 1970).

Raw water levels can vary from 1 to 1000 NTU. Runoff water quality measurements indicated levels of 4.8 to 130 NTU during the first hour of an urban rainfall occurrence (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 1978b). In the quiescent zone of a bathing beach or reservoir impoundment, turbidity measurements in the vicinity of 50 NTU would be sufficient to satisfy most recreational uses, including boating and swimming.

The natural turbidity of some bathing and swimming waters is often so high that visibility through the water is dangerously limited. If such areas conform with all other requirements, they may be used for bathing and swimming, provided that subsurface hazards are removed and the depth of water is clearly indicated by signs that are easily readable (National Academy of Sciences 1973).

5.3.2 Clarity – Light penetration

Maximum Limits

Water should be sufficiently clear that a Secchi disc is visible at a minimum depth of 1.2 m.

Criteria

It is important that water at bathing and swimming areas be clear enough for users to estimate depth, to see subsurface hazards easily, and to detect the submerged bodies of swimmers or divers who may be in difficulty. Aside from the safety factor, clear water fosters enjoyment of the aquatic environment. The clearer the water, the more desirable the swimming area (National Academy of Sciences 1973).

For primary contact recreation waters, it has been suggested that clarity be such that a Secchi disc is visible at a minimum depth of 1.2 m (Environment Canada 1972). In "learn to swim" areas, the clarity should be such that a Secchi disc on the bottom is visible. In diving areas, the clarity shall equal the minimum required safety standards, depending on the height of the diving platform or board (National Technical Advisory Committee 1968).

The Secchi disc is a device used to measure visibility depths in water. The upper surface of a circular metal plate, 20 cm in diameter, is divided into 4 quadrants and painted so that the 2 quadrants directly opposite each other are black and the intervening ones are white. When suspended to various depths of water by means of a graduated line, its point of disappearance indicates the limit of visibility. It is then raised until it reappears, and the average of the two depths is taken as the Secchi disc transparency.

The principal factors affecting the depth of light penetration in natural waters include suspended microscopic plants and animals, suspended mineral particles, stains that impart a colour, detergent foams, dense mats of floating and suspended debris, or a combination of these factors.

5.3.3 Colour

Maximum Limits

An objective for the colour of recreational water largely depends on the preferences of users, and it is impossible to put an absolute value on it. Colour should not be so intense as to impede visibility in areas used for swimming. A maximum limit of 100 platinum-cobalt (Pt-Co) units was proposed by Environment Canada (1972), but no supporting evidence was given.

Criteria

There are two measures of colour in water – true and apparent. The true colour of natural water is the colour of water from which turbidity has been removed (i.e., filtered water) (American Public Health Association 1989).

Natural minerals give true colour to water; for example, calcium carbonate in limestone regions gives a greenish colour, ferric hydroxide, red. Organic substances, tannin, lignin, and humic acids from decaying vegetation also give true colour to water (Reid and Wood 1976). Apparent colour is usually the result of the presence of coloured particulates, the interplay of light on suspended particles, and such factors as bottom or sky reflection. An abundance of (living) blue-green algae imparts a dark greenish hue; diatoms give a yellowish or yellow-brown colour. There are algae that impart a red colour, and, rarely, zooplankton, particularly microcrustaceans, may tint the water red.

To measure true colour, the water has to be filtered or centrifuged to remove the sources of apparent colour. True colour is measured on the platinum-cobalt scale (Pt-Co units) and ranges from very low numbers in clear lakes to over 300 units in the very dark waters of peat bogs (Reid and Wood 1976). Apparent colour is an aesthetic quality and cannot be quantified.

The colour imparted by organic compounds has been discussed by a number of authors. Colloidal material with a diameter of 3.5 to 10 nm accounted for most of the colour in water studies by Black and Christman (1963), and Schindler and Alberts (1974) confirmed this statement. Humic substances are compounds with high molecular weights (ranging from several hundred to tens of thousands) (Schnitzer and Khan 1972) that are resistant to bacterial decomposition (Felbeck 1965; Christman and Ghassimi 1966). The compounds are the result of polymerization and microbial synthesis, which alter plant components such as lignin (Flaig 1964; Felbeck 1971).

Colour in lakes may not be uniform from surface to bottom; also, the colour may change periodically. Increases in surface runoff contribute great quantities of inorganic and organic substances. Summer or early autumn production of phytoplankton blooms causes lakes to become a "soupy green," which disappears later in the season. Exposure to light causes bleaching of certain colours in natural waters, and this effect will vary according to transparency.

Generally, a rich, highly productive lake may appear yellow, grey-blue, or brown as a result of quantities of organic matter, and less productive lakes tend toward blue or green caused by differential light absorption and scattering of different wavelengths (Ruttner 1963; Reid and Wood 1976).

The colour of stream water is due to the same factors contributing to the colour of lake water, but there is not as much variety as in lakes. The upper reaches of most streams are characterized by clear water, except in the flood season, because of the lack of true plankton. Streams draining swamps are usually coloured by dissolved plant substances such as tannin.

Many industrial effluents and irrigation cause both true and apparent colour in receiving water.

The causes of colour in marine waters are not thoroughly understood, but dissolved substances are one of the contributory factors. The blue of the sea is a result of the scattering of light by water molecules, as in inland waters. Suspended detritus and living organisms give colours ranging from brown through red and green. Estuarine waters are not as brilliantly coloured as the open sea; the darker colours result from the high turbidity usually found in such situations (Reid and Wood 1976).

The colour of water affects aquatic life, but this subject will not be discussed in this document. The main effects of water colour on recreational activities are aesthetic and safety related. The aesthetic colour of water cannot be quantified, as there are as many preferences as there are people. Very dark water restricts visibility both for swimmers and for people concerned with their safety. In recreational waters, it is desirable that the natural colour of the water is not altered by any anthropogenic activities.

5.3.4 Oil and grease

Maximum Limits

Oil or petrochemicals should not be present in concentrations that:

- can be detected as a visible film, sheen, or discoloration on the surface
- can be detected by odour
- can form deposits on shorelines and bottom sediments that are detectable by sight or odour (International Joint Commission 1977).

Criteria

Contamination of recreational waters with oily substances may have natural origins or may be a result of human activities. Some oils are of natural origin, such as seepage from natural underwater oil deposits or from the decomposition of some materials. Natural biological populations release lipid compounds, which can form natural slicks.

The man-made contamination is of greatest concern. It can come from a number of sources, such as the discharge of industrial wastes, road runoff, residual hydrocarbon deposits from motorboat engine exhaust emissions, the discharge of fuel tank contents of ships, either accidentally or deliberately, and shipwrecks.

The analytical method for oil and grease (detection limit 1.0 mg/L) gives only a gross idea of the amount present, and individual compounds cannot be identified (Environment Canada 1981).

It is very difficult to establish criteria for oil and grease, as the mixtures falling under this category are very complex. Very small quantities of oily substances make water aesthetically unattractive. The water may have an odour, or it may foul equipment or the bodies of bathers and shorelines, but the possibility exists that recreationists might still use the water in cases of low contamination. The toxicity of oily substances from ingestion, skin absorption, or inhalation of vapours is relatively low except in the case of aromatics (Gage 1924).

5.4 Chemical Characteristics

Some concern has been expressed about a risk to bathers from the presence of chemicals in recreational waters. Very few studies have been found in the literature that equate a hazard to the health of swimmers and others to skin absorption of contaminants present in river or lake water (Brown *et al.* 1984).

5.4.1 Inorganic chemicals

National surveys of the water quality of lakes and rivers used for recreational activities indicate that concentrations of inorganic chemicals are low (National Water Quality Data Bank 1988). Analyses (1983-1988) for heavy metals indicated that they are present in concentrations considerably below those recommended as guidelines for drinking water (Department of National Health and Welfare 1989). Aquatic life is considerably more sensitive to most toxic chemicals than are humans. It is very unlikely that there is a hazard to people engaged in recreational activities in and around rivers and lakes as a result of the presence in water of inorganic chemicals.

5.4.2 Organic chemicals

There are many sources of contamination by organic chemicals, including industrial manufacture and use and domestic use of such items as paints, fuels, dyes, glues, pesticides, and cleaning supplies (National Water Quality Data Bank 1988).

National surveys have analyzed the level of contamination of recreational waters by organic chemicals. The concentrations of organic chemicals that have been detected in waters that could be used for recreational purposes were lower than the recommended drinking water guidelines (Department of National Health and Welfare 1989) and should not pose any threat to human health.

A review by Brown *et al.* (1984) of volatile solvents compared the estimated skin absorption dose with the oral dose ingested under a number of exposure situations, including swimming, bathing, and drinking. Their findings indicated that skin absorption contributed between 29 and 91 per cent of the total dose. For example, if a 21.9-kg child swam 1 hour in water (90 per cent submerged) and drank 1 L (his normal daily intake) of water containing 0.5 mg/L of toluene, the dose of toluene absorbed by the dermal route would be 91 per cent of the daily absorbed dose from the two sources.

In summary, there are some chemical contaminants that could be a cause for concern in recreational waters. Given the paucity of information on the type of chemical, the effective concentration, and the effects, it is difficult to set guidelines at the present time.

Summary

1. It is recommended that no measurable limits be established for chemicals in recreational water for human exposure risk because of lack of sufficient scientific information. Decisions for use should be based on aesthetic quality (e.g., presence of odour or visible oil and grease) and other factors considered in the environmental health assessment (e.g., proximity to industrial discharge).

6. Microbiological Sampling and Analysis

6.1 Sampling

In recreational water quality investigations, the purpose of sampling is to obtain aliquots that are as representative as possible with respect to the microbiological properties of the area. Sampling should be conducted during the bathing season, but it is most appropriate when recreational waters are suspected as a source of waterborne disease. Regular sampling may not be necessary at all recreational water use areas. Historical data, combined with an annual environmental health assessment, may indicate that only occasional sampling is necessary. If a deterioration of water quality has occurred, then routine monitoring of the area should be carried out. Such an approach will allow health officials to concentrate their resources on beaches of questionable quality. By taking the following factors into consideration, an effective sampling program can be designed to optimize the estimation of fecal indicator bacteria in recreational waters.

6.1.1 Sampling locations

Most bodies of water used for recreational purposes frequently lack homogeneity with respect to their microbiological properties, thus making multi-point sampling necessary. The sites should be selected on the basis of information gathered during the environmental health assessment. Ideally, the sites chosen should be representative of the water quality throughout the whole bather exposure area. The selection of sites should pay particular attention to site-specific conditions that may influence the levels and distribution of indicator organisms and pathogens.

The sampling sites should include points of greatest bather activity as well as peripheral points subject to external fecal pollution. Natural or artificial streams discharging storm water and sewage can give certain sections of a body of water very different microbiological qualities than the body at large. The degree of heterogeneity can also be affected by rainfall, wind velocity and direction, and tides. In larger bodies, the contribution of local events is somewhat diminished by the large volumes of water involved.

The importance of sampling location has been considered in a number of studies. Brenniman *et al.* (1981), in a study of water sampling design at two Lake Erie beaches, observed that levels of indicator bacteria varied significantly with the time and day of collection, but not within the various sampling sites in the bathing areas. The authors concluded that at beaches

where the dispersion of any fecal input is incomplete, sampling at various locations as well as during periods of maximum bather load should be conducted.

The collection of subsurface samples at wading depth should be considered where the water has been stirred up either by bather activity or by the person collecting the sample (Warrington 1989). Two recent epidemiological studies have discussed the importance of sampling in shallow water frequented by young children (Fattal *et al.* 1986; Seyfried 1987).

6.1.2 Frequency of sampling

A water sample provides a quantitative estimate of the bacteria present at a particular site and instant. As the total number of samples increases, the more representative the data will be of the overall water quality.

Samples should be collected at random intervals and at times of greatest user activity (i.e., mid-afternoon on weekends or holidays, as recommended by Sherry 1986), as well as at times when maximum fecal contamination can be expected (e.g., periods of storm water runoff and high onshore winds that upwell bottom sediments). If concentrations of fecal indicator bacteria fluctuate cyclically (e.g., effluent discharges at regular intervals or tidal variations), as shown by Churchland and Kan (1982), then samples should be collected during all phases of the cycle in addition to periods of high bather density.

The minimum recommended sampling frequency for routine investigations is five samples in not more than 30 days from each sampling location. At beaches with higher bather densities or at those known to have poor water quality, or in cases of suspected waterborne diseases associated with bathing, then the sampling frequency should be increased. The number of samples will be determined from the identification of sampling locations described above. Occasional sampling should be adequate in areas that historically have had acceptable water quality. However, if information gathered prior to the bathing season indicates that the water quality may have deteriorated, then routine monitoring should be initiated.

When analyses indicate that a single sample contains more than 4000 *Escherichia coli* or fecal coliforms/L or more than 700 enterococci/L, resampling of the area is required. The number of samples collected and their location should be sufficient to indicate the possible sources of contamination.

6.1.3 Sampling procedures for water

Samples for microbiological examination should be collected in sterile, 200- to 500-mL "environmental sensitive" containers. When sampling is done by hand, the bottle should be held near the base with one hand, the cap removed, and the bottle mouth plunged downward into the water. The bottle is tilted slightly upward to displace the air, then pushed forward against the

current away from the hand and the boat or sampling platform (if used) to avoid contamination. The sampling depth should be 15 to 30 cm below the surface in both deep and shallow waters. When collecting is done with a sampling pole, the bottle should be fit into the holder in the recommended manner, the cover removed, and the sample collected, upstream away from the collector, by simulating the scooping motion of the hand-collected sample.

With either method, a small amount of sample should be poured out, leaving an airspace to allow for proper mixing prior to analysis. The cap should be replaced and the bottle labelled and stored in an ice chest. The samples must be collected and processed individually. Composite samples are not acceptable.

6.1.4 Sampling procedures for sediments

When evidence indicates that bathing beaches could be the source of waterborne diseases among bathers, sediment sampling and analysis for suspected pathogens are also recommended. Many investigations have demonstrated that pollution indicator bacteria and pathogenic bacteria survive for extended periods in sediments (e.g., Burton *et al.* 1987).

Sediment samples may be collected using sterile, 250- to 500-mL widemouth jars, observing the same precautions used with water sampling to ensure aseptic collection. In shallow waters, the jars are pushed along the bottom, collecting the material at the sediment-water interface, until half full. The excess water is poured off, and the sample is stored as described above. In deeper waters, sediment samplers used for collecting benthic invertebrates, such as the Ponar or Ekman grabs, can also be used (American Public Health Association 1989). When sediments are brought to the surface, a subsample is aseptically transferred from the centre of the material to the sterile jar.

6.1.5 Sample preservation and storage

Water and sediment samples should be maintained at 1 to 5°C and processed within 30 hours after collection. For transport to the laboratory, the sample bottles should be placed in an insulated ice chest containing melting ice or freezer packs; to prevent the possibility of contamination, total immersion of bottles in the water should be avoided. The samples should never be frozen. If freezer packs are used, the samples should be protected from direct contact to avoid freezing. Storage in the dark under these conditions (or at 4 to 5°C in a refrigerator) minimizes die-off and multiplication for at least 30 hours after collection. A sample preservation experiment conducted by Dutka and El-Shaarawi (1980) indicated that when water samples were stored at 1.5°C, the concentrations of indicator organisms were stable for at least 24 hours. Neither the original water temperature nor bacteria and nutrient load appeared to affect preservation.

If the microbiological counts are to be used in legal action, the samples must be delivered to the laboratory within six hours of collection and processed within two hours of receipt with proof of continuity of possession (American Public Health Association 1989).

6.2 Methods for Microbiological Analysis

6.2.1 Escherichia coli and fecal coliforms

The 16th edition of *Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater* (American Public Health Association 1989) contains two official methods for the determination of fecal coliforms: the multiple tube fermentation or most probable number (MPN) procedure, and the membrane filtration (MF) technique.

Multiple Tube Fermentation or Most Probable Number (MPN) Method

This procedure is not an actual enumeration of bacteria but is a statistically derived index that gives the probable number of bacteria present in a sample. A series of replicate tubes of lauryl tryptose broth (usually five) is inoculated with decimal quantities of the sample and examined for growth or gas production after a 48-hour incubation at 35°C. Positive tubes are transferred to EC broth and incubated at 44.5°C for 24 hours. The presence of gas within 24 hours or less is considered a positive reaction and indicates coliforms of fecal origin. The number of positive tubes per dilution is referred to a standard MPN (Most Probable Number) table, which provides an estimate of the fecal coliforms per 100 mL of sample. If an estimate of *E. coli* is desired, positive EC tubes are streaked on EMB agar and incubated at 35°C for 24 hours, and isolated colonies are subcultured and identified by routine IMViC procedures.

The method is time-consuming to perform, requires large amounts of media, glassware, and incubator space, and requires 72 hours for a confirmed test. Except for turbid waters or water suspected of containing stressed organisms, the method has been replaced by the membrane filtration technique. However, the addition of 4-methylumbelliferone glucuronide (MUG) to coliform and fecal coliform broths for the direct detection of *E. coli*, described by Feng and Hartman (1982), should make it easier and quicker to enumerate *E. coli* in turbid samples.



Membrane Filtration (MF) Technique

In this procedure, fecal coliforms in water are measured directly. The sample (usually 100 mL) is passed through a filter that retains the bacteria; the filter is placed on the surface of an appropriate medium (mFC broth for fecal coliforms) and incubated. After 24 hours' incubation in a water bath at 44.5°C, blue colonies typical of fecal coliforms are counted and recorded as the number of fecal coliforms per 100 mL. In recreational water contaminated with sewage, dilution of the sample to avoid confluent growth may be necessary. The anaerobic incubation of membranes to suppress the growth of noncoliform bacteria has also been described (Doyle et al. 1984). One disadvantage with the mFC broth is its inability to distinguish between E. coli and other thermotolerant, lactose-fermenting species. To overcome this problem, an MF method for enumerating *E. coli* in water has been developed (Dufour *et al.* 1981). The procedure uses a medium (mTEC) for lactose-fermenting, Gram-negative bacteria, a resuscitation step for stressed organisms, and an in situ urease test to differentiate E. coli (urease-negative) from other thermotolerant fecal coliforms (mostly urease- positive). This method should be useful for counting E. coli in most surface waters. However, because some Klebsiella pneumoniae subspecies are also urease-negative, the method may not be useful in waters receiving industrial effluents known to contain high levels of *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. In this case, the mTEC medium incorporating indoxyl β-D-glucoside might be more appropriate (Shaw and Cabelli 1980). Most recently, the incorporation of 4-methylumbelliferone glucuronide (MUG) into the various fecal coliform media to increase their specificity for E. coli has also been examined (Freier and Hartman 1987; Brodsky 1989; Young 1989). Various laboratories in Canada may wish to evaluate the applicability of these methods to recreational waters in their regions.

The advantages of the MF technique include reduction of space, labour, and equipment necessary, ability to test large volumes of water, rapidity and ease of testing, and a high degree of reproducibility. With the use of portable equipment, it can also be employed directly in the field.

Widespread use of the MF technique has revealed some unforeseen problems. Many investigators have shown that there are significant differences between various membranes in their ability to recover fecal coliforms from natural waters. For example, Tobin and Dutka (1977) concluded that membrane filters were not equivalent in their ability to recover bacteria from water samples and pointed out the great need for standardization. Apart from brand differences in filters, many studies have also shown that the MPN method often yielded better recovery of fecal coliforms than the MF technique. It is believed that the broths used in the MPN test provide a more favourable environment than the selective medium and membrane structure of the MF test for the recovery and growth of stressed fecal coliforms. However, despite

this problem, the MF technique, particularly when used with resuscitation techniques, is probably sufficiently precise to detect small differences in the pollution index of a given area when sampled regularly.

6.2.2 Enterococci

Enterococci in marine and freshwater recreational areas are usually enumerated by the MF technique described by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (1985). After filtering a portion of the sample, the membrane is placed on mE agar and incubated at 41°C for 48 hours. The membranes are then transferred to EIA plates and re-incubated for an additional 20 minutes. All pink to red colonies with black or reddish-brown precipitates are considered enterococci. A 1-step modification of this MF procedure is also being investigated (Dufour 1989). Highly turbid waters and those directly influenced by chlorinated sewage should be examined by an MPN method, using azide dextrose broth followed by confirmation with Pfizer selective enterococcus agar (American Public Health Association 1989).

6.2.3 Pseudomonas aeruginosa

A variety of enumeration procedures for *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in natural waters is available. Levin and Cabelli (1972) described an MF technique and medium (mPA) that were more efficient and accurate than the MPN methods in use. Dutka and Kwan (1977) confirmed their findings and, by slightly modifying the mPA medium and using a longer incubation period, increased the sensitivity of the test. Brodsky and Ciebin (1978) further modified the medium and reported recoveries of *P. aeruginosa* comparable with those of Dutka and Kwan after only 24 hours' incubation.

However, if turbid waters or sediments are examined, the MPN method must be employed (Environment Canada 1978; American Public Health Association 1989). This procedure requires extended incubation periods and confirmation of presumptive positive tubes. Using an MPN procedure, Seyfried *et al.* (1985b) reported higher recoveries of *P. aeruginosa* from sediments than from ambient waters.

6.2.4 Staphylococcus aureus

The American Public Health Association (1989) lists a tentative MPN method for enumeration of *Staphylococcus aureus* from waters. An MF technique designed to count *S. aureus* in swimming pools (Alico and Dragonjac 1978) was also found useful for recreational waters (Seyfried 1980). Recently, a new MF medium for enumerating total staphylococci as well as *S aureus* has been formulated (Borrego *et al.* 1987<u>a</u>).

6.2.5 Salmonella and Shigella

Many methods are available for the isolation of *Salmonella and Shigella* from water and sediments using concentration and enrichment techniques followed by identification procedures or detection by fluorescent antibody techniques (Environment Canada 1978; American Public Health Association 1989). MPN and MF techniques for the quantitative determination of *Salmonella* have also been described (American Public Health Association 1989).

6.2.6 Aeromonas

There are a few methods available for the enumeration of *Aeromonas* in fresh and marine waters. MPN methods were used to count *A. hydrophila* in an estuary (Kaper *et al.* 1981). MF techniques for both fresh and marine waters have also been described (Rippey and Cabelli 1979; Havelaar *et al.* 1987).

6.2.7 Campylobacter jejuni

At present, there are no standard methods for the enumeration or detection of *Campylobacter jejuni* in water (American Public Health Association 1989). However, the enumeration of *Campylobacter* spp. using MPN methods followed by steps to identify *C. jejuni* has been reported (Bolton *et al.* 1987; Carter *et al.* 1987).

6.2.8 Legionella

Media and methods for the isolation and enumeration of *Legionella* in water have been described (Calderson and Dufour 1984; Hsu *et al.* 1984; Voss *et al.* 1984). The American Public Health Association (1989) has also summarized available information on specimen collection, identification, and isolation of *Legionella* species.

6.2.9 Protozoa

The technique for recovery of protozoa from waters is complex and involves two steps: the concentration of large volumes of water, and a microscopic identification using ordinary, phase-contrast, or fluorescent microscopy.

The American Public Health Association (1989) details a sampling device used for the detection of *Giardia lamblia*. Quantification of *Giardia* cysts by membrane filtration has been suggested by Spaulding *et al.* (1983). Jakubowski and Ericksen (1979) reviewed the methods for the detection of *Giardia* cysts in water, and Sauch (1985) detailed their microscopic identification.

Cryptosporidium spp. can be concentrated from waters using polypropylene cartridge filters, as described by Musial *et al.* (1987). The identification of oocysts in river water has been reported by Ongerth and Stibbs (1987) and by Gallaher *et al.* (1989).

6.2.10 Viruses and coliphages

The development of methods for the concentration of viruses from large volumes of water (Wallis *et al.* 1972; Payment *et al.* 1976; Sobsey *et al.* 1980; Gerba and Goyal 1982; Block and Schwartzbrod 1982; Gerba 1983; Payment and Trudel 1988) and their detection by highly sensitive methods (Payment and Trudel 1985; Margolin *et al.* 1986) now allow the virological analysis of surface waters. The methodology for concentration and isolation of viruses in large volumes of water has been standardized to some extent (American Public Health Association 1989), so that monitoring of recreational waters is possible if epidemiological data indicate a need. The use of positively charged microporous filters has been recommended by Sobsey and Jones (1979), although wound fibreglass depth filters were found to be less expensive by Payment and Trudel (1988).

There are now available some rather simple, quick, and inexpensive procedures for the monitoring of coliphages and bacteriophages in water. One of the most sensitive procedures for enumerating coliphages from water or effluents is described in *Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater* (American Public Health Association 1989) using *E. coli* (ATCC 13706) as host.

6.2.11 Toxic phytoplankton

The presence of potentially toxic blue-green species can be determined microscopically, but this technique cannot distinguish toxic from non-toxic strains because the strains look alike.

Rapid chemical analyses using reversed-phase, high performance liquid chromatography (Harada *et al.* 1988), HPLC and internal surface reversed-phase columns (Meriluoto and Eriksson 1988) and high performance, thin-layer chromatography (Jamel Al-Layl *et al.* 1988) have been proposed, for toxins that affect the liver from *Microcystis aeruginosa* and *Anabaena flos-aquae* to replace the previous, more time- consuming methodology using gel filtration (Krishnamurthy *et al.* 1986).

The standard mouse bioassay (Bishop *et al.* 1959; Elleman *et al.* 1978) provides a rapid general assessment of the presence and toxicity of hepatotoxins. The survival time is a measure of toxicity. Falconer *et al.* (1981) and Siegelman *et al.* (1984) also provide guides to interpreting the results. Codd *et al.* (1989) describe in vitro cytotoxicity tests, immunoassays and other procedures now emerging to supplement the mouse bioassay.

Definite chemical analysis for the alkaloid neurotoxin anatoxin-a from *Anabaena flos-aquae* can be performed within a matter of hours (Smith and Lewis 1987). Ikawa *et al.* (1982) and Sasner *et al.* (1984) describe chemical analyses for aphantoxins from *Aphanizomenon flos-aquae*.

A 100-mL glass jar with a snap cap lid should be used to collect water samples for microscopic identification and enumeration of algal species. When the sample is taken, it should be preserved by the addition of Lugol's solution from an eye dropper until the sample is the colour of tea. The sample should be kept refrigerated.

For the toxicity assay and the extraction and identification of toxins, samples should be collected in two 1-L Nalgene containers. Enough algal mass should be collected to fill each container about three-quarters full. The samples should be frozen immediately after collection and kept frozen to preserve the toxins from decomposition.

Animals suspected of dying from blue-green algae poisoning should be autopsied by the local veterinary surgeon. It may also be appropriate during any investigation to sample and test the water for priority pollutants and pesticides, bacteriological quality, routine chemical constituents, and nutrients.

7. Posting of Recreational Waters

When the appropriate authority has determined that a beach or body of water is not suitable for recreational use, the public should be notified. Normally this involves placing one or more signs in conspicuous places along the beach or shoreline. These signs should be clear and concise as to the health risk and recommended course of action. They should be written in simple understandable text and symbols. The authority making the determination should be clearly indicated on the signs. The signs should be left in place only as long as necessary and promptly removed when the health hazard no longer exists.

Appendix 1:

Bathing Area Environmental Health Assessment

Beach Name:	_ Body of Water:		
Type of Water: Fresh N	Iarine	Estuarine	
Location:			
Owner/Operator:			
Address:	_ Phone:		

Microbiological Hazards

As appropriate, consult with Public Health, Environment, and/or Agriculture Departments.

Sewage Is the water quality likely to be affected by discharges from:	Y	Ν
 private on-site sewage disposal systems? communal sewage treatment facilities? 		
3. agricultural activities?		
Storm Water Runoff	Y	Ν
Is the water quality likely to be affected by runoff from:		
2. agricultural fields?		
3. natural drainage?		
<i>Note:</i> any of the above with a Yes answer require(s) a Detailed Investigation and Risk Analysis.		
Physical Hazards		
Access	Y	N
1. Is the beach protected from vehicle access?		
2. Is the swimming area protected from		
water craft access?		
Shoreline	Y	Ν
---	---	---
1. Is the shoreline free of large rocks, sharp objects,		
or other impairments?		
2. Is the shoreline free of trees and shrubs that may		
impair visibility?		
Bottom Conditions	Y	Ν
1. Does the bottom consist of material that is not easily		
stirred up?		
2. Are the slopes gentle?		
3. Is the bottom free of large rocks, sharp objects,		
or other obstructions?		
4. Is the maximum depth of the swimming area less		
than 4.5 metres?		
5. Is the bottom free of weeds?		
Water Conditions	Y	Ν
1. Is the water elevation constant throughout the season?		
2. Have lateral and helical currents been assessed as safe?		
3. Have surf conditions been assessed for potential to		
create undertows and rips?		
4. Are there 2.8 to 3.7 square metres of space available		
per swimmer?		
•		

Note: any of the above with a *No* answer require(s) a Detailed Investigation and Risk Analysis.

Chemical Hazards

As appropriate, consult with Environment and/or Agriculture Departments.

Chemical	Y	Ν
Is the water quality likely to be affected by:		
1. discharges from industrial sources?		
2. agricultural drainage?		
3. water craft mooring or use?		

Note: any of the above with a *Yes* answer require(s) a Detailed Investigation and Risk Analysis.

Reporting Systems

	Y	Ν
1. Are there formal mechanisms for the reporting of		
abnormal waste discharges, spills, treatment bypasses,		
etc., to the local health authority?		
2. Is there an illness or injury reporting mechanism in		
place that would be effective for epidemiological		
monitoring?		

Sampling or Posting Recommendations

Date of Assessment

Responsible Authority

_

References

Alico, R. and Dragonjac, M. 1978. *Staphylococcus aureus* as an indicator of swimming pool water quality. Abstr. Annu. Meet. Am. Soc. Microbiol. 1978:211.

Allen, M. 1989. Personal communication. New Brunswick Department of Health and Community Services.

American Public Health Association. 1989. Standard Methods for the Examination of Water and Wastewater. 16th edition. American Public Health Association, American Water Works Association, Water Pollution Control Federation, Washington, D.C.

Andre, D.A., Weiser, H.H. and Maloney, G.W. 1967. Survival of bacterial enteric pathogens in farm pond water. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 59:503-508.

Anonymous. 1974. Shigellosis associated with swimming in the Mississippi River. Morbid. Mortal. Wkly. Rep. 23:398-399.

Aziz, K.M.S. 1974. Diarrhea toxin obtained from a waterbloom-producing species, *Microcystis aeruginosa Kutzing*. Science 183:1206-1207.

Babin, J., Prepas, E.E., Murphy, T.P. and Hamilton, H.R. 1989. A test of the effects of lime on algal biomass and total phosphorus concentrations in Edmonton stormwater retention lakes. Lake and Reservoir Management, 5:129-135.

Bastein, J.A.P., Vanderwint, J., Beauchamp, M., Toxopeus, R. and Tennant, A.D. 1974. Bacteriological Water Quality, Gatineau Park Beaches, National Capital Commission 1974. Environment Canada Surveillance Report EPS-5-OR-74-1.

Basu, P.K., Avaria, M., Cutz, A. and Chipman, M. 1984. Ocular effects of water from acidic lakes: an experimental study. Can. J. Ophthalmol. 19:134-141.

Bates, R., Shaffer, P. and Sutherland, S. 1977. Development of poliovirus having increased resistance to chlorine inactivation. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 34:849-853.

Beckman, E.L. 1963. Thermal protection during immersion in cold water. *In* Proceedings of the 2nd Symposium on Underwater Physiology. C.J. Lambertson and L.J. Greenbaum (eds.). National Academy of Sciences, Washington, D.C. pp. 247-266.

Bell, J.B., Zaal, J.E.J., Macrae, W. and Vanderpost, J.M. 1978. A Bacteriological Study of the North Saskatchewan River in the Reaches from Prince Albert to Nipawin, Saskatchewan. Environment Canada Surveillance Report EPS-5-NW-78-5.

Benenson, A.S. 1985. Control of Communicable Diseases in Man. 14th edition. American Public Health Association.

Berg, G. 1978. The indicator system. *In* Indicators of Viruses in Water and Food. G. Berg (ed.). Ann Arbor Science Publ., Ann Arbor, Mich. pp. 1-13.

Berg, G. and Metcalf, T.G. 1978. Indicators of viruses in waters. *In* Indicators of Viruses in Water and Food. G. Berg (ed.). Ann Arbor Science Publ., Ann Arbor, Mich. pp. 267-296.

Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology. 1986. The Williams & Wilkins Co., Baltimore, Md.

Billings, W.H. 1981. Water associated human illness in northeast Pennsylvania and its suspected association with blue-green algae blooms. *In* The Water Environment: Algal Toxins and Health. W.W. Carmichael (ed.). Plenum Press, New York, N.Y. pp. 243-255.

Bishop, C.T., Anet, E.F.L.J. and Gorham, P.R. 1959. Isolation and definition of the fast death factor in *Microcystis aeruginosa* NRC-1. Canadian Journal of Biochemistry and Physiology. 37:453-471.

Bitton, G., Farrah, S., Montague, C., Binford, M., Scheuerman, P. and Watson, A. 1985. Survey of Virus Isolation Data from Environmental Samples. Report to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.

Black, A.P. and Christman, R.E. 1963. Characteristics of colored surface waters. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 55:897-912. Cited in Schindler and Alberts 1974.

Blaser, H. and Newman, L. 1982. A review of human salmonellosis: I. Infective dose. Rev. Infect. Dis. 4:1096-1106.

Blaser, M.J., Hardesty, H.L. and Powers, B. 1980. Survival of *Campylobacter fetus* subsp. *jejuni* in biological milieus. J. Clin. Microbiol. 11:309-313.

Block, J. and Schwartzbrod, L. 1982. Analyse virologique des eaux. Technique et documentation, Lavoisier, Paris.

Bolton, F.J., Coates, D., Hutchison, D.N. and Godfree, A.F. 1987. A study of thermophilic *Campylobacter* in a river system. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 62:167-176.

Borczyk, A., Thompson, S., Smith, D. and Lior, H. 1987. Waterborne outbreak of *Campylobacter laridis* associated gastroenteritis. Lancet i:164-165.

Borrego, J.J., Florido, P.R., Mrocek, P.R. and Romero, P. 1987<u>a</u>. Design and performance of a new medium for the quantitative recovery of *Staphylococcus aureus* from recreational waters. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 63:85-93.

Borrego, J.J., Morinigo, M.A., de Vincente, A., Cornax, R. and Romero, P. 1987<u>b</u>. Coliphages as an indicator of fecal pollution in water, its relationship with indicators and pathogenic microorganisms. Water Res. 21:1473.

Boyd, W.L. and Boyd, J.W. 1962. Viability of thermophiles and coliform bacteria in Arctic soils and water. Can. J. Microbiol. 8:189-192.

Brabender, W., Hinthorn, D., Asher, M., Lindsey, N. and Liu, C. 1983. *Legionella pneumophila* wound infection. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 250: 3091-3092.

Bradley, D.E. 1967. Ultrastructure of bacteriophages and bacteriocins. Bacteriol. Rev. 31:230.

Brenniman, G.R., Rosenberg, S.H. and Northrop, R.L. 1981. Microbial sampling variables and recreational water quality standards. Am. J. Public Health 71:283-289.

Brodsky, M. 1989. Personal communication. Ontario Ministry of Health.

Brodsky, M.H. and Ciebin, B.W. 1978. Improved medium for recovery and enumeration of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* from water using membrane filters. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 36:36-42.

Brown, H.S., Bishop, D.R. and Rowan, C.A. 1984. The role of skin absorption as a route of exposure for volatile organic compounds in drinking water. Am. J. Public Health 74:479-484.

Brown, M.B., Campbell, E.A., Richards, A.D. and Wheeler, D. 1987. Sewage pollution of bathing water. Lancet ii:1208-1209.

Bryan, J.A., Lehmann, J.D., Setiady, I.F. and Hatch, M.H. 1974. An outbreak of hepatitis-A associated with recreational lake water. Am. J. Epidemiol. 99:145-154.

Burton, G.A., Gunnison, D. and Lanza, G.R. 1987. Survival of pathogenic bacteria in various freshwater sediments. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 53:633-648.

Cabelli, V.J. 1977. Indicators of recreational water quality. Am. Soc. Test. Mater. Spec. Tech. Publ. 635:222-238.

Cabelli, V.J. 1979. Evaluation of recreational water quality, the EPA approach. *In* Biological Indicators of Water Quality. A. James and L. Evison (eds.). Wiley-Interscience, London. pp. 14-1 to 14-23.

Cabelli, V.J. 1983. Health Effects Criteria for Marine Recreational Waters. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Report EPA-600/1-80-031.

Cabelli, V.J., Levin, M.A., Dufour, A.P. and McCabe, L.J. 1975. The development of criteria for recreational waters. *In* Discharge of Sewage from Sea Outfalls. A.L.H. Gameson (ed.). Pergamon Press, Oxford. pp. 63-73.

Cabelli, V.J., Kennedy, H. and Levin, M.A. 1976. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* fecal coliform relationship in estuarine and fresh recreational waters. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 48:367-376.

Cabelli, V.J., Dufour, A.P., Levin, M.A., McCabe, L.J. and Habermann, P.W. 1979. Relationship of microbial indicators to health effects at marine bathing beaches. Am. J. Public Health 69:690-696.

Cabelli, V.J., Dufour, A.P., McCabe, L.J. and Levin, M.A. 1983. A marine recreational water quality criterion consistent with indicator concepts and risk analysis. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 55:1306-1314.

Calderson, R.L. and Dufour, A.P. 1984. Media for the detection of *Legionella* spp. in environmental water samples. *In* Proceedings of the 2nd International Symposium on *Legionella*. C. Thornsberry, A. Balows, J.C. Feeley, and W. Jakubowski (eds.). American Society for Microbiology, Washington, D.C. pp. 290-292.

Caldwell, G., Lindsay, N., Wulff, H., Donnely, D. and Bohl, F. 1974. Epidemic of adenovirus type 7 conjunctivitis in swimmers. Am. J. Epidemiol. 99: 230-234.

Caplenas, N.R. and Kanarek, M.S. 1984. Thermotolerant non-fecal source *K. pneumoniae*: Validity of the fecal coliform test in recreational waters. Am. J. Public Health 74:1273-1275.

Carmichael, W.W. and Gorham, P.R. 1978. Anatoxins from clones of *An-abaena flos-aquae* isolated from lakes of western Canada. Mitt. Int. Ver. Theor. Angew. Limnol. 21:285-295.

Carmichael, W.W., Jones, C.A., Mahmood, N.A. and Theiss, W.C. 1985. Algal toxins and water-based diseases. Crit. Rev. Environ. Control 15:275-313.

Carmichael, W.W. 1988. Toxins of freshwater algae. *In* Handbook of Natural Toxins, Marine Toxins and Venoms. Vol. 3. A.T. Tu (ed.). Marcel Dekker, New York, N.Y. pp. 121-147.

Carter, A.M., Pacha, R.E., Clark, G.W. and Williams, E.A. 1987. Seasonal occurrence of *Campylobacter* spp. in surface waters and their correlation with standard indicator bacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 53:523-526.

Cassisi, N., Cohn, A., Davidson, T. and Witten, B.R. 1977. Diffuse otitis externa: Clinical and microbiologic findings in the course of a multicenter study on a new otic solution. Ann. Otal. Rehnol. Laryngol. 86:1.

Cherry, W.B., Hanks, J.B., Thomason, B.M., Murlin, A.M., Briddle, J.W. and Croom, J.M. 1972. Salmonellae as an index of pollution of surface waters. Appl. Microbiol. 24:334-340.

Christman, R.E. and Ghassimi, M. 1966. The Nature of Organic Color in Water. Univ. Wash. Coll. Eng. Dep. Civ. Eng. 45 pp. Cited in Giesy and Briese (1977).

Churchland, L.M. and Kan, G. 1982. Variation in fecal pollution indicators through tidal cycles in the Fraser River Estuary. Can. J. Microbiol. 28:239-247.

Clausen, E.M., Green, B.L. and Litsky, W. 1977. Fecal streptococci: Indicators of pollution. Am. Soc. Test. Mater. Spec. Tech. Publ. 635:247-264.

Codd, G.A., Brooks, W.P., Priestley, I.M., Poon, G.K. and Bell, S.G. 1989. Production, detection, and quantification of cyanobacterial toxins. Toxicity Assessment: An International Journal. 4:499-511.

Cohen, J. and Shuval, H.I. 1973. Coliforms, fecal coliforms, and fecal streptococci as indicators of water pollution. Water Air Soil Pollut. 2:85-95.

Corber, S. 1988. Personal communication. Regional Municipality of Ottawa-Carleton.

Craun, G.F. 1976. Microbiology-waterborne outbreaks. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 48:1378-1397.

Craun, G.F. 1986. Waterborne Diseases in the United States. CRC Press, Inc., Boca Raton, Fla.

Cross, T.F. and Southgate, T. 1980. Mortalities of fauna of rocky substrates in south-west Ireland associated with the occurrence of *Gyrodinium aureolum* blooms during autumn 1979. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. U.K. 60:1071-1073.

D'Antonio, R., Winn, R., Taylor, J., Gustafson, T., Current, W., Rhodes, M., Gary, G. and Zajac, R. 1985. A waterborne outbreak of cryptosporidiosis in normal hosts. Ann. Intern. Med. 103:886-888.

Davis, W.A., Kane, J.G. and Garagusi, V.P. 1978. Human *Aeromonas* infections: a review of the literature and a case report of endocarditis. Medicine (Baltimore) 57:267-277.

Denis, F.A., Blanchouin, E., deLignieres, A. and Flamen, P. 1974. Coxsackie A16 infection from lake water. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 228:1370-1371.

Department of National Health and Welfare. 1977. Microbiological Quality of Drinking Water. Environmental Health Directorate Publication 77-EHD-2, Ottawa.

Department of National Health and Welfare. 1983. Guidelines for Canadian Recreational Water Quality. 75 pp.

Department of National Health and Welfare. 1989. Guidelines for Canadian Drinking Water Quality. 4th edition. Ottawa.

Dewailly, E., Poirier, C. and Meyer, F. 1986. Health hazards associated with wind-surfing on polluted water. Am. J. Public Health 76:690-691.

Dillenberg, H.O. and Dehnel, M.K. 1960. Toxic waterbloom in Saskatchewan 1959. Can. Med. Assoc. J. 83:1151-1154.

Dillon, P.J., Jeffries, D.S., Snyder, W., Reid, R., Yan, N.D., Evans, D., Moss, J. and Scheider, W.A. 1978. Acidic precipitation in south-central Ontario: Recent observations. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 35:809-815.

Dimitracopoulos, G., Kalkani-Boussiakou, H. and Papavassiliou, J. 1977. Animal fecal carriership and biotypes of *Staphylococcus aureus*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 34:461-464.

Doyle, J.D., Tunnicliff, B., Brickler, S.K., Kramer, R.E. and Sinclair, N.A. 1984. Anaerobic incubation of membrane filter cultures for improved detection of fecal coliforms from recreational waters. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 48:324-326.

Drake, C.H. 1966. Evaluation of culture media for the isolation and enumeration of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Health Lab. Sci. 3:10.

Dudley, R.H., Hekimian, K.K. and Mechalas, B.J. 1976. A scientific basis for determining recreational water quality criteria. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 48:2761-2777.

Dufour, A.P. 1977. *Escherichia coli*: The fecal coliform. Am. Soc. Test. Mater. Spec. Tech. Publ. 635:45-58.

Dufour, A.P. 1984. Health Effects Criteria for Fresh Recreational Waters. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Report EPA-600/1-84-004.

Dufour, A.P. 1989. Personal communication. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.

Dufour, A.P. and Cabelli, V.J. 1976. Characteristics of Klebsiella from textile finishing plant effluents. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 48:872-879.

Dufour, A.P., Strickland, E.R. and Cabelli, V.J. 1981. Membrane filter method for enumerating *Escherichia coli*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 41:1152-1158.

Duncan, I.B.R. 1988. Waterborne *Klebsiella* and human disease. Toxic. Assess. 3:581-598.

Dutka, B.J. and Bell, J.A. 1973. Isolation of salmonellae from moderately polluted waters. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 45:316-324.

Dutka, B.J. and El-Shaarawi, A.H. 1980. Microbiological water and effluent sample preservation. Can. J. Microbiol. 26:921-929.

Dutka, B.J. and Kwan, K.K. 1977. Confirmation of single step membrane filtration procedure for estimating *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* densities in water. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 33:240-245.

Dutka, B.J. and Kwan, K.K. 1980. Bacterial die-off and stream transport studies. Water Res. 14:909-915.

Dutka, B.J., El-Shaarawi, A., Martins, M.T. and Sanchez, P.S. 1987. North and South American studies on the potential of coliphage as a water quality indication. Water Res. 21:1127.

Edelstein, P. 1985. Environmental aspects of *Legionella*. ASM News 51:460-467.

Elleman, T.C., Falconer, I.R., Jackson, A.R.B. and Runnegar, M.T. 1978. Isolation, chacterization and pathology of the toxin from a *Microcystis aeruginosa* (*=Anacystis Cyanea*) bloom. Australian Journal of Biological Sciences. 31: 209-218.

Elliot, E.L. and Colwell, R.R. 1985. Indicator organisms for estuarine and marine waters. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 32:61-79.

Environment Canada. 1972. Guidelines for Water Quality Objectives and Standards. Inland Waters Directorate Tech. Bull. No. 67.

Environment Canada. 1978. Methods for Microbiological Analysis of Waters, Wastewaters and Sediments. Inland Waters Directorate, Scientific Operations Division, Canada Centre for Inland Waters, Burlington.

Environment Canada. 1981. Analytical Methods Manual. Inland Waters Directorate, Water Quality Branch.

Environment Canada/Ontario Ministry of the Environment. 1978. Microbiological Characteristics of Urban Storm Water Run-offs in Central Ontario. Research Report No. 87, Minister of Supply and Services, Ottawa.

Evans, J.B. 1977. Coagulase-positive staphylococci as indicators of potential health hazards from water. Am. Soc. Test. Mater. Spec. Tech. Publ. 635: 126-130.

Ewing, W.H., Hugh, R. and Johnson, J.G. 1961. Studies on the *Aeromonas* Group. Center for Disease Control, Atlanta, Ga.

Falconer, I.R., Jackson, A.R.B., Langley, J. and Runnegar, M.T. 1981. Liver pathology in mice in poisoning by the blue-green alga *Microcystis aeruginosa*. Australian Journal of Biological Sciences. 34: 179-187.

Farrant, J., Drury, A., and Thompson, R. 1988. Legionnaires' disease following immersion in a river. Lancet ii:460.

Fattal, B., Peleg-Olevsky, E., Yoshpe-Purer, Y. and Shuval, H.I. 1986. The association between morbidity among bathers and microbial quality of seawater. Water Sci. Technol. 18:59-69.

Favero, M.S., Drake, C.H. and Randall, G. 1964. Use of staphylococci as indicators of swimming pool pollution. Public Health Rep. 79:61-70.

Felbeck, G.T. 1965. Structural chemistry of soil humic substances. Adv. Agron. 17:327-368. Cited in Giesy and Briese (1977).

Felbeck, G.T. 1971. Chemical and biological characterization of humic matter. *In* Soil Biochemistry 2. A.D. McLoren and J. Skeyins (eds.). Marcel Dekker, New York, N.Y. pp. 55-56. Cited in Giesy and Briese (1977).

Feng, P.C. and Hartman, P.A. 1982. Fluorogenic assays for immediate confirmation of *Escherichia coli*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 43:1320-1329.

Flaig, W. 1964. Effects of microorganisms in the transformation of lignin to humic substances. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 28:1523-1535. Cited in Giesy and Briese (1977).

Foy, H., Cooney, M. and Hatlen, J. 1968. Adenovirus type 3 epidemic associated with intermittent chlorination of a swimming pool. Arch. Environ. Health 17:795-802.

Freier, T.A. and Hartman, P.A. 1987. Improved membrane filtration media for enumeration of total coliforms and *Escherichia coli* from sewage and surface waters. Appl Environ. Microbiol. 53:1246-1250.

Fuhs, G.W. 1975. A probabilistic model of beach safety. Sci. Total Environ. 4:165-175.

Gage, S.D. 1924. The control of oil pollution in Rhode Island. J. Boston Soc. Civ. Eng. 11:237. Cited in McKee and Wolfe (1963).

Gallaher, M., Herndon, J., Nims, L., Sterling, C., Grabowski, D. and Hull, H. 1989. Cryptosporidiosis and surface water. Am. J. Public Health 79:39-42.

Geldreich, E.E. 1966. Sanitary Significance of Fecal Coliforms in the Environment. Water Pollution Control Research Series No. WP-20-3, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.

Geldreich, E.E. 1970. Applying bacteriological parameters to recreational water quality. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 62:113-120.

Geldreich, E.E. 1972. Water pathogens. *In* Water Pollution Microbiology. R. Mitchell (ed.). Wiley-Interscience. pp. 207-241.

Geldreich, E.E. 1976. Microbiology of water. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 48:1338-1356.

Geldreich, E.E., Huff, C.B., Bordner, R.H., Kabler, P.W. and Clark, H.F. 1962. The faecal coli-aerogenes flora of soils from various geographic areas. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 25:87-93. Geldreich, E.E., Best, L.C., Kenner, B.A. and Van Donsel, D.J. 1968. The bacteriological aspects of stormwater pollution. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 40:1861-1872.

Gerba, C. 1983. Methods for recovering viruses from the water environment. *In* Viral Pollution of the Water Environment. G. Berg (ed.). CRC Press, Boca Raton, Fla.

Gerba, C. 1988. Personal communication. The University of Arizona, Tucson, Ariz.

Gerba, C. and Goyal, S. 1982. Methods in Environmental Virology. Marcel Dekker Inc., New York, N.Y.

Gerba, C., Rose, J. and Singh, S. 1985. Waterborne gastroenteritis and viral hepatitis. Crit. Rev. Environ. Control 15:213-236.

Gibson, A.K. and Smith, J.R. 1988. The Use of Enterococci as an Indicator of Receiving Water Quality. Greater Vancouver Regional District.

Giesy, J.P. and Briese, L.A. 1977. Metals associated with organic carbon extracted from Okefenokee swamp water. Chem. Geol. 20:109-120.

Goldberg, D., Collier, P., Fallon, R., McKay, T., Markwick, T., Wrench, J., Emslie, J., Forbes, G., Macpherson, A. and Reid, D. 1989. Lochgoilhead fever: Outbreak of non-pneumonic Legionellosis due to *Legionella micdadei*. Lancet i:316-318.

Goodrich, T.D., Stuart, D.G., Bissonnette, G.K. and Walter, W.G. 1970. A bacteriological study of the waters of Bozeman Creek's south fork drainage. Mont. Acad. Sci. 30:59-65.

Gosselin, F.M. 1979. Compared survival of *Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella* typhimurium in cold water. Ann. Microbiol. 130B:197.

Goyal, W.M., Gerba, C.P. and Melnick, J.L. 1978. Prevalence of human enteric viruses in coastal canal communities. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 50: 2247-2256.

Greensmith, C., Stanwick, R., Elliot, B. and Fast, M. 1988. Giardiasis associated with the use of a water slide. Pediatr. Infect. Dis. 7:91-94.

Griffin, J. 1977. Pathogenic free-living amoeba. *In* Parasitic Protozoa. Vol. 2. J. Kreier (ed.). Academic Press, New York, N.Y.

Gust, I. and Purcell, R. 1987. Report of a workshop: Waterborne non-A, non-B hepatitis. J. Infect. Dis. 156:630-635.

Hallenbeck, W.H. and Brenniman, G.R. 1989. Risk of fatal amoebic meningencephalitis from waterborne *Naegleria fowleri*. Environ. Manage. 13:227-232.

Hanson, M.J. and Stefan, H.G. 1984. Side effects of 58 years of copper sulfate treatment of the Fairmont Lakes, Minnesota. Water Res. Bull. 20:889-900.

Hanson, P.G., Standridge, J., Jarrett, F. and Maki, D.G. 1977. Freshwater wound infection due to *Aeromonas hydrophila*. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 238: 1053-1055.

Harada, K.I., Matsuura, K., Suzuki, M., Oka, H., Watanabe, M.F., Oishi, S., Dahlem, A.M., Beasley, V.R. and Carmichael, W.W. 1988. Analysis and purification of toxic peptides from cyanobacteria by reversed-phase highperformance liquid chromatography. Journal of Chromatography. 448: 275-283.

Harter, L., Frost, F., Greunfelder, G., Perkins-Jones, K. and Libby, J. 1984. Giardiasis in an infant and toddler swim class. Am. J. Public Health 74: 155-156.

Havelaar, A.H., During, M. and Versteegh, J.F.M. 1987 Ampicillin-dextrin agar medium for the enumeration of *Aeromonas* species in water by membrane filtration. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 62:279-287.

Hawley, H.B., Morin, D.P., Geraghty, M.E., Tomkow, J. and Phillips, C.A. 1973. Coxsackievirus epidemic at a boys' camp. Isolation of virus from swimming water. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 226:33-36.

Hazen, T.C., Fliermans, C.B., Hirsch, R.P. and Esch, G.W. 1978. Prevalence and distribution of *Aeromonas hydrophila* in the United States. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 36:731-738.

Hendricks, C.W. 1971. Increased recovery rate of salmonellae from stream bottom sediments versus surface waters. Appl. Microbiol. 21:379-380.

Hendricks, C.W. 1972. Enteric bacterial growth in river water. Appl. Microbiol. 24:168-174.

Henson, E.B. 1966. Aquatic insects as inhalant allergens: A review of American literature. Ohio J. Sci. 66:529-532. Cited in National Academy of Sciences (1973).

Hill, G.A. and Grimes, D.J. 1984. Seasonal study of a freshwater lake and migratory waterfowl for *Campylobacter jejuni*. Can. J. Microbiol. 30: 845-849.

Hoadley, A.W. 1977. Potential health hazards associated with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in water. Am. Soc. Test. Mater. Spec. Tech. Publ. 635: 80-114.

Hoadley, A.W. and Knight, D.E. 1975. External otitis among swimmers and non-swimmers. Arch. Environ. Health 30:445-448.

Hoadley, A.W., Kemp, W.M., Firmin, A.C., Smith, G.T. and Schelhorn, P. 1974. Salmonellae in the environment around a chicken processing plant. Appl. Microbiol. 27:818-857.

Hoeffler, D.E. 1977. Swimmers' itch (cercarial dermatitis). Cutis 1977: 461-467.

Hsu, S., Martin, R. and Wentworth, B. 1984. Isolation of *Legionella* species from drinking water. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 48:830-832.

Huntley, B.E., Jones, A.E. and Cabelli, V.J. 1976. *Klebsiella* densities in waters receiving wood pulp effluents. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 48: 1766-1771.

International Association of Milk, Food and Environmental Sanitarians, Inc. 1979. Procedures to Investigate Waterborne Illness. 1st edition. Ames, Iowa.

International Joint Commission. 1977. New and Revised Great Lakes Water Quality Objectives. Vol. II. An International Joint Commission Report to the Governments of the United States and Canada.

Ikawa, M., Wegener, K., Foxall, T.D. and Sasner, J.J. 1982. Comparison of the toxins of the blue-green alga *Aphanizomenon flos-aquae* with the *Gonyaulax* toxins. Toxicon. 20: 747-751.

Isaac-Renton, J.L., Fogel, D., Stibbs, H.H. and Ongerth, J.E. 1987. *Giardia* and *Cryptosporidium* in drinking water. Lancet i:973-974.

Jakubowski, W. and Ericksen, T. 1979. Methods for detection of *Giardia* cysts in water supplies. *In* Waterborne Transmission of Giardiasis. W. Jakubowski and J. Hoff (eds.). U.S. Environmental Protection Agency EPA-600/9-79-001. pp. 193-210.

Jamel Al-Layl, K., Poon. G.K. and Codd, G.A. 1988. Isolation and purification of peptide and alkaloid toxins from *Anabaena flos-aquae* using highperformance thin-layer chromatography. Journal of Microbiological Methods. 7: 251-258.

Jones, E.H. 1965. External Otitis: Diagnosis and Treatment. C.C. Thomas Publ., Springfield, Ill.

Jones, M. and Newton, W. 1950. The survival of cysts of *Entamoeba histolytica* in water at temperatures between 45° and 55°C. Am. J. Trop. Med. 30:51-58.

Joseph, S.W., Daily, P.O., Hunt, W.S., Seidler, R.J., Allen, D.A. and Colwell, R.R. 1979. *Aeromonas* primary wound infection of a diver in polluted waters. J. Clin. Microbiol. 10:46-48.

Kaper, J.B., Lockman, H. and Colwell, R.R. 1981. *Aeromonas hydrophila*: Ecology and toxicology of isolates from an estuary. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 50: 359-377.

Kappus, K., Marks, J., Holman, R., Kenicott, B.J., Baker, C., Gary, W. and Greenberg, H. 1982. An outbreak of Norwalk gastroenteritis associated with swimming in a pool and secondary person-to-person transmission. Am. J. Epidemiol. 16:834-839.

Keatinge, W.R. 1969. Survival in Cold Water: The Physiology and Treatment of Immersion Hypothermia and of Drowning. Blackwell Scientific Publ., Oxford. 135 pp.

Koopman, J., Eckert, E., Greenberg, H., Strohm, B., Isaacson, R. and Monto, A. 1982. Norwalk virus enteric illness acquired by swimming exposure. Am. J. Epidemiol. 115:173-177.

Kott, Y., Roze, N., Speber, S. and Betzer, N. 1974. Bacteriophages as viral pollution indications. Water Res. 8:165.

Kott, Y., Ben-Ari, H. and Vinokur, L. 1978. Coliphage survival as viral indicator in various wastewater quality effluents. Prog. Water Technol. 10:337.

Kreider, M.B. 1964. Pathogenic effects of extreme cold. *In* Medical Climatology. S. Licht and E. Licht (eds.). New Haven, Conn. pp. 428-468.

Krishnamurthy, T., Carmichael, W.W. and Sarver, E.W. 1986. Toxic peptides from freshwater cyanobacteria (blue-green algae). Isolation, purification and characterization of peptides from *Microcystis aeruginosa* and *Anabaena flos-aquae*. Toxicon: 24: 865-873.

Kush, B.J. and Hoadley, A.W. 1980. A preliminary survey of the association of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* with commercial whirlpool bath waters. Am. J. Public Health 70:279.

Lanyi, B., Gregacs, M. and Adam, M.M. 1966. Incidence of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* serogroups in water and human feces. Acta Microbiol. Acad. Sci. Hung. 13:319.

Larsen, J.L. and Willeberg, P. 1984. The impact of terrestrial and estuarial factors on the density of environmental bacteria and fecal coliforms in coastal waters. Zentralbl. Bakteriol. Hyg. 179:308-323.

Le Maistre, C., Sappenfield, R., Culbertson, C., Carter, F., Offut, A., Black, H. and Brooke, M. 1956. Studies of a waterborne outbreak of amoebiasis, South Bend, Indiana. I. Epidemiological aspects. Am. J. Hyg. 64:30-45.

Lessard, E.J. and Sieburth, J.M. 1983. Survival of natural sewage populations of enteric bacteria in diffusion and batch chambers in the marine environment. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 45:950-959.

Levin, M.A. and Cabelli, V.J. 1972. Membrane filter technique for enumeration of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Appl. Microbiol. 24:864-870.

Levy, G.E. and Folstad, J.W. 1969. Swimmers' itch. Environment 11:14-21.

Lin, S.D. 1985. *Giardia lamblia* and water supply. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 77:40-47.

Lund, E. 1978. Human pathogens as potential health hazards. Ambio 7:56-61.

Mackenthun, K.M. and Keup, L.E. 1970. Biological problems encountered in water supplies. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 62:520-526.

Makintubee, S., Mallonee, J. and Istre, G.R. 1987. Shigellosis outbreak associated with swimming. Am. J. Public Health 77:166-168.

Mallman, W.L. 1962. Cocci test for detecting mouth and nose pollution of swimming pool water. Am. J. Public Health 52:2001-2008.

Mangione, E., Remis, R., Tait, K., McGee, H., Gorman, G., Wentworth, B., Baron, P., Hightower, A., Barbaree, J. and Broome, C. 1982. An outbreak of Pontiac fever related to whirlpool use, Michigan 1982. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 253:535-539.

Mann, E., Sekla, L., Nayar, G. and Koschik, C. 1986. Infection with *Cryptosporidium* spp. in humans and cattle in Manitoba. Med. J. Vet. Res. 50:174-178.

Margolin, A., Hewlett, M. and Gerba, C. 1986. Use of a C-DNA dot-blot by hybridization technique for detection of enteroviruses in water. *In* Proceedings of a Water Quality Technology Conference, Houston, Tex., December 8-11, 1985. American Water Works Association.

Mates, A. and Schaffer, M. 1988. Quantitative determination of *E. coli* from faecal coliforms in seawater. Microbios 53:161-165.

Matsen, J.M., Spindler, J.A. and Blosser, R.O. 1974. Characterization of *Klebsiella* isolates from natural receiving waters and comparison with human isolates. Appl. Microbiol. 28:672-678.

McCabe, L.J. and Craun, G.F. 1975. Status of waterborne diseases in the U.S. and Canada. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 67:95-98.

McCambridge, J. and McMeekin, T.A. 1981. Effect of solar radiation and predacious microorganisms on survival of fecal and other bacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 41:1083-1087.

McClausland, W.J. and Cox, P.J. 1975. *Pseudomonas* infection traced to motel whirlpool. J. Environ. Health 37:455-459.

McFeters, G.A., Bissonnette, G.K., Jezeski, J.J., Thomson, C.A. and Stuart, D.G. 1974. Comparative survival of indicator bacteria and enteric pathogens in well water. Appl. Microbiol. 27:829-838.

McKee, J.E. and Wolfe, J.W. 1963. Water Quality Criteria. 2nd edition. State Water Quality Board Publication 3A, Sacramento, Calif.

McLean, D. 1965. Transmission of viral infections by recreational water. *In* Transmission of Viruses by the Water Route. Interscience Publ., New York, N.Y.

McLeod, J.A. and Bondar, G.S. 1952. A case of suspected algal poisoning in Manitoba. Can. J. Public Health 43:347-350.

Melnick, J.L. 1976. Viruses in water: an introduction. *In* Viruses in Water. G. Berg (ed.). American Public Health Association, Washington, D.C. pp. 3-10.

Menon, A.S. 1985. *Salmonella* and pollution indicator bacteria in municipal and food processing effluents and the Cornwallis River. Can. J. Microbiol. 31:598-603.

Mentzing, L.-O. 1981. Waterborne outbreaks of *Campylobacter enteritis* in central Sweden. Lancet i:352-354.

Meriluoto, J.A.O. and Erikkson, J.E. 1988. Rapid analysis of peptide toxins in cyanobacteria. Journal of Chromatography. 438: 93-99.

Molnar, W.G. 1946. Survival of hypothermia by men immersed in the ocean. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 131:1046-1050.

Mood, E.W. 1968. The Role of Some Physico-chemical Properties of Water as Causative Agents of Eye Irritation of Swimmers. Report of the Committee of Water Quality Criteria. Federal Water Pollution Control Administration, U.S. Department of the Interior. pp. 15-16.

Moore, R.E. 1977. Toxins from blue-green algae. BioScience 27:797-802.

Musial, C., Arrowood, M., Sterling, C. and Gerba, C. 1987. Detection of *Cryptosporidium* in water using polypropylene cartridge filters. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 53:687-692.

National Academy of Sciences. 1973. Water Quality Criteria (1972). U.S. Environmental Protection Agency EPA 3-73-003.

National Academy of Sciences. 1977. Drinking Water and Health, Part I. Washington, D.C.

National Technical Advisory Committee. 1968. Water Quality Criteria. Federal Water Pollution Control Administration, Washington, D.C.

National Water Quality Data Bank (NAQUADAT). 1988. Water Quality Branch, Inland Waters Directorate, Environment Canada, Ottawa.

Neil, J.H. 1957. Problems and control of unnatural fertilization of lake waters. *In* Proceedings of the 12th Industrial Waste Conference, Purdue University, May. pp. 301-316.

Neil, J.H. 1975. *Cladophora* in the Great Lakes. H. Shear and D. Konasewich (eds.). International Joint Commission, Windsor. 179 pp.

Newburgh, L.H. 1949. Physiology of Heat Regulation and the Science of Clothing. W.B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia, Pa. p. 457.

Nicholls, K.H., Beaver, J.L. and Estabrook, R.H. 1980. Lakeside Odours in Ontario and New Hampshire Caused by *Chrysochromulina breviturrita* Nich. (Prymnesiophyceae). APIOS Technical Report No. 001/81, Ontario Ministry of the Environment, Toronto. 11 pp.

O'Donoghue, J.G. and Wilton, G.S. 1951. Algae poisoning in Alberta. Can. J. Comp. Med. 15:193-198.

Ongerth, J. and Stibbs, H. 1987. Identification of *Cryptosporidum* oocysts in river water. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 53:672-676.

Ontario Ministry of the Environment. 1984. Microorganisms in Recreational Waters. Scientific Criteria Document for Standard Development No. 1-84.

Oriz, J.S. 1977. The use of *Staphylococcus aureus* as an indicator of bather's pollution. Annu. Meet. Am. Soc. Microbiol. 77:271.

Paffenbarger, R.S., Berg, G., Clarke, N.A., Stevenson, R.E., Poller, B.G. and Hyde, R.T. 1959. Viruses and illness at a boys' summer camp. Am. J. Hyg. 70:254-274.

Pagel, J.E., Qureshi, A.A., Young, D.M. and Vlassoff, L.T. 1982. Comparison of four membrane filter methods for fecal coliform enumeration. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 43:787-793.

Palmateer, G. 1980. Personal communication. Ontario Ministry of the Environment.

Palmateer, G. 1989. Personal communication. Ontario Ministry of the Environment.

Palmer, C.M. 1962. Algae in Water Supplies. U.S. Public Health Service Publication No. 657, Washington, D.C.

Palmquist, A.F. and Jankow, D. 1973. Evaluation of *Staphylococcus aereus* as indicators of bacterial quality of swimming pools. J. Environ. Health 36:230-232.

Paul, R.A. 1972. An environmental model for swimming pool bacteriology. Am. J. Public Health 62:770-772.

Payment, P. 1977. L'analyse virologique de l'eau. Eau Que. 10:14-18.

Payment, P. 1984. Viruses and bathing beach quality. Can. J. Public Health 75:43-48.

Payment, P. and Trudel, M. 1985. Immunoperoxidase method with human immune serum globulin for broad spectrum detection of cultivable viruses: application to enumeration of cultivable viruses in environmental samples. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 50:1308.

Payment, P. and Trudel, M. 1988. Wound fiberglass depth filters as a less expensive approach for the concentration of viruses from water. Can. J. Microbiol. 34:271-272.

Payment, P., Gerba, C.P., Wallis, C. and Melnick, J.L. 1976. Methods for concentrating viruses from large volumes of estuarine water on pleated membranes. Water Res. 10:893-896.

Payment, P., Lemieux, M. and Trudel, M. 1982. Bacteriological and virological analysis of water from four freshwater beaches. Water Res. 16:939-943.

Payment, P., Affrayon, F. and Trudel, M. 1988. Detection of animal and human enteric viruses in water from the Assomption River and its tributaries. Can. J. Microbiol. 34:967-973.

Petrovicova, A., Simkova, A. and Cervenka, J. 1988. Enteroviruses and coliphages in different water ecosystems. Z. Gesamte Hyg. 34:522.

Philipp, R., Evans, E.J., Hughes, A.O., Grisdale, S.K., Endicott, R.G. and Jephcott, A.E. 1985. Health risks of snorkel swimming in untreated water. Int. J. Epidemiol. 14:624-627.

Pickert, A. and Botzenhart, K. 1985. Survival of *Campylobacter jejuni* in drinking water, river water and sewage. Zentralbl. Bakteriol. Hyg. B 182: 49-57.

Pipes, W.O. (ed.). 1978. Water Quality and Health Significance of Bacterial Indicators of Pollution Workshop Proceedings. Drexel University, Philadel-phia, Pa., and National Science Foundation. 228 pp.

Plotkin, S.A. and Katz, M. 1967. Minimal infective doses of viruses for man by the oral route. *In* Transmission of Viruses by the Water Route. G. Berg (ed.). J. Wiley & Sons, New York, N.Y. pp. 151-166.

Popoff, M.Y., Coymault, C., Kiredjan, M. and Lemelin, M. 1981. Polynucleotide sequence relatedness among motile *Aeromonas* species. Curr. Microbiol. 5:109-114.

Porter, J., Ragazzoni, H., Buchanon, J., Waskin, H., Juranek, D. and Parkin, W. 1988. *Giardia* transmission in a swimming pool. Am. J. Public Health 78:659-662.

Prepas, E.E. and Murphy, T.P. 1988, Sediment – water interactions in farm dugouts previously treated with copper sulphate. Lake and Reservoir Management, 4:161-168.

Press, E. 1969. An interstate drowning study. Am. J. Public Health 58: 2275-2289.

Qureshi, A.A. 1977. Microbiological Characteristics of Storm Water Runoffs at East York (Toronto) and Guelph Separate Storm Sewers. Research Report No. 87, Research Program for the Abatement of Municipal Pollution under Provisions of the Canada-Ontario Agreement on Great Lakes Water Quality.

Qureshi, A.A. and Dutka, B.J. 1979. Storm runoff microbiology adds to concern. Water Sewage Works 126:86-88.

Raber, I. and Breslin, C.W. 1978. Tolerance of artificial tears – The effects of pH. Can. J. Ophthalmol. 13:247-249.

Ramoz-Alverez, M. and Sabin, A.B. 1956. Intestinal viral flora of healthy children demonstrated by monkey kidney tissue culture. Am. J. Public Health 46:295-299.

Ratnam, S., Hogan, K., March, S.B. and Butler, R.W. 1986. Whirlpoolassociated folliculitis caused by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: Report of an outbreak and review. J. Clin. Microbiol. 233:655-659.

Reid, G.K. and Wood, R.D. 1976. Ecology of Inland Waters and Estuaries. D. Van Nostrand Co., Toronto. pp. 138-146.

Reynolds, C.S. and Walsby, A.E. 1975. Water-blooms. Biol. Rev. 50:437-481.

Richard, D.S., Beattie, K.A., and Codd, G.A. 1983. Toxicity of cyanobacterial blooms from Scottish fresh waters. Environ. Technol. Lett. 4:377-382.

Rippey, S.R. and Cabelli, V.J. 1979. Membrane filter for enumeration of *Aeromonas hydrophila* in fresh waters. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 38: 108-113.

Rippey, S.R., Adams, W.N. and Watkins, W.D. 1987. Enumeration of fecal coliforms and E. coli in marine and estuarine waters: An alternative to the APHA-MPN approach. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 59:795-798.

Robertson, W.J. and Tobin, R.S. 1983. The relationship between three potential pathogens and pollution indicator organisms in Nova Scotian coastal waters. Can. J. Microbiol. 29:1261-1269.

Robinson, D.A. 1981. Infective dose of *Campylobacter jejuni* in milk. Br. Med. J. 282:1584.

Rokosh, D.A., Rao, S.S. and Jurkovic, A.A. 1977. Extent of effluent influence on lake water determined by bacterial population distributions. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 34:844-849.

Rose, J.B. 1988. Occurrence and significance of *Cryptosporidium* in water. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 80: 53-58.

Rosenberg, M.L., Hazlet, K.K., Schaefer, J., Wells, J.G. and Pruneda, R.C. 1976. Shigellosis from swimming. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 236:1849-1852.

Royal Life Saving Society of Canada. 1978. Proceedings of the Cold Water Symposium, May 8. p. 7.

Rutkowski, A.A. and Sjogren, R.E. 1987. Streptococcal population profiles as indicators of water quality. Water Air Soil Pollut. 34:273-284.

Ruttner, F. 1963. Fundamentals of Limnology. 3rd edition. Translated by D.G. Frey and F.E.J. Fry. University of Toronto Press, Toronto.

Sacks, J.J., Lieb, S., Baldy, L.M., Berta, S., Patton, C.M., White, M.C., Bigler, W.J. and Witte, J.J. 1986. Epidemic campylobacteriosis associated with a community water supply. Am. J. Public Health 76:424-428.

Sasner, J.J., Jr., Ikawa, M. and Foxall, T.L. 1984. Studies on *Aphanizomenon* and *Microcystis* toxins. In Seafood Toxins. E.P. Ragelis (ed.). American Chemical Society Symposium Series 262. pp. 391-406.

Sattar, S.A. 1978<u>a</u>. Viral Pollution of the Ottawa River and its Possible Impact on the Quality of Potable and Recreational Waters in the Ottawa Area – Phase I. Final Report for the Ontario Ministry of the Environment Research Study Contract No. 77-044-11. 103 pp.

Sattar, S.A. 1978<u>b</u>. Viruses, Water and Health. University of Ottawa Press, Ottawa. 106 pp.

Sattar, S.A. 1981. Virus survival in receiving waters. *In* Viruses and Wastewater Treatment. M. Goddard and M. Butler (eds.). Pergamon Press, Toronto.

Sattar, S.A. and Westwood, J.C.N. 1977. Isolation of apparently wild strains of poliovirus type 1 from sewage in the Ottawa area. Can. Med. Assoc. J. 116:25-27.

Sattar, S.A. and Westwood, J.C.N. 1978. Viral pollution of surface waters due to chlorinated primary effluents. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 36:427-431.

Sauch, J. 1985. Use of immunofluorescence and phase contrast microscopy for detection and identification of *Giardia* cysts in water samples. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 50:1434-1438.

Scarpino, P.V. 1975. Human enteric viruses and bacteriophages as indicators of sewage pollution. *In* Discharge of Sewage from Sea Outfalls. A.L.H. Gameson (ed.). Pergamon Press, Oxford. pp. 49-61.

Schindler, J.E. and Alberts, J.J. 1974. Analysis of organic-inorganic associations of four Georgia reservoirs. Arch. Hydrobiol. 74:429-440.

Schnitzer, M. and Khan, S.U. 1972. Humic Substances in the Environment. Marcel Dekker Inc., New York, N.Y. p. 3. Schuett, W. and Rapoport, H. 1962. Saxitoxin, in the paralytic shellfish poison. Degradation to a pyrrolopyrimidine. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 84:2266-2267.

Schwimmer, M. and Schwimmer, D. 1968. Medical aspects of phycology. *In* Algae, Man and the Environment. F. Jackson (ed.). Plenum Press, New York, N.Y. pp. 279-358.

Seidler, R.J., Allen, D.A., Lockman, H., Colwell, R.R., Joseph, S.W. and Daily, O.P. 1980. Isolation, enumeration and characterization of *Aeromonas* from polluted waters encountered in diving operations. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 39:1010-1018.

Sekla, L., Stackiw, W., Kay, C. and VanBuckenhout, L. 1980. Enteric viruses in renovated water in Manitoba. Can. J. Microbiol. 26:518-523.

Sekla, L., Stackiw, W., Buchanan, A. and Parker, S. 1982. *Legionella pneu-mophilia* pneumonia. Can. Med. Assoc. J. 126:116-118.

Sekla, L., Williamson, D., Greensmith, C., Balacko, G., Brown, D. and Stackiw, W. 1987. Bacteriological characteristics of 15 freshwater beaches in Manitoba. Can. J. Public Health 78:181-184.

Seligmann, E.G. 1951. A Study of Streptococci and Micrococci as Indicators of Pollution in Swimming Pool Water. Thesis, Michigan State College of Agriculture and Applied Science, East Lansing, Mich. Cited in Favero *et al.* 1964.

Senior, V.E. 1960. Algal poisoning in Saskatchewan. Can. J. Comp. Med. 24:26-31.

Seyfried, P.L. 1973. The Examination of Recreational Waters for the Incidence of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and Coagulase-positive *Staphylococcus aureus* and their Potential as Indicators of Water Quality. Inland Waters Directorate Contract No. KW 412-3-0828, Environment Canada, Ottawa.

Seyfried, P.L. 1980. Epidemiological Study of Disease Incidence Related to Recreational Use of Great Lakes Waters – Phase III Report. Report on a study carried out under contract, submitted to the Department of National Health and Welfare, March 27.

Seyfried, P.L. 1987. Supplementary Analysis of Novel Data Collected During a Survey of Rivers and Beaches in 1983. Research Report, RAC Project No. 89 PL, Ontario Ministry of the Environment, Toronto. pp. 18-23. Seyfried, P.L., Brown, N.E., Cherwinsky, C.L., Jenkins, G.D., Cotter, D.A., Winner, J.M. and Tobin, R.S. 1984. Impact of sewage treatment plant effluents on surface waters. Can. J. Public Health 75:25-31.

Seyfried, P.L., Tobin, R.S., Brown, N.E. and Ness, P.F. 1985<u>a</u>. A prospective study of swimming-related illness I. Swimming associated health risk. Am. J. Public Health 75:1068-1070.

Seyfried, P.L., Tobin, R.S., Brown, N.E. and Ness, P.F. 1985<u>b</u>. A prospective of swimming-related illness II. Morbidity and the microbiological quality of water. Am. J. Public Health 75:1071-1075.

Shaw, D.R. and Cabelli, V.J. 1980. R-Plasmid transfer frequencies from environmental isolates of *Escherichia coli* to laboratory and fecal strains. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 40:756-764.

Sherry J.P. 1986. Temporal distribution of faecal pollution indicators and opportunistic pathogens at a Lake Erie bathing beach. J. Great Lakes Res. 12:154-160.

Shuval, H.I. 1975. The case for microbial standards for bathing beaches. *In* Discharge of Sewage from Sea Outfalls. A.L.H. Gameson (ed.). Pergamon Press, Oxford. pp. 95-101.

Siegelman, H.W., Adams, W.H., Stoner, R.D. and Slatkin, D.N. 1984. Toxins of *Microcystis aeruginosa* and their hematological and histopathologicl effects. In Seafood Toxins. E.P. Ragelis (ed.). American Chemical Society Symposium Series 262. pp. 407-413.

Simkova, A. and Cervenka, J. 1981. Coliphages as ecological indicators of enteroviruses in various water systems. Bull. W.H.O. 59:611.

Smith, R.A., and Lewis, D. 1987. A rapid analysis of water for Anatoxin A, the unstable toxic alkaloid from *Anabaena flos-aquae*, the stable non-toxic alkaloids left after bioreduction and a related amine which may be nature's precursor to Anatoxin A. Veterinary and Human Toxicology. 29: 153-154

Smith, J.R. 1988. Personal communication. Greater Vancouver Regional District.

Smith, R.J. and Twedt, R.M. 1971. Natural relationship of indicator and pathogenic bacteria in stream waters. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed.43: 2200-2209.

Smith, R.J., Twedt, R.M. and Flanigan, L.K. 1973. Relationships of indicators and pathogenic bacteria in stream waters. J. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 45:1736-1745.

Sobsey, M. 1989. Inactivation of health-related microorganisms in water by disinfection processes. Water Sci. Technol. 21:179-195.

Sobsey, M. and Jones, B. 1979. Concentration of poliovirus from tap water using positively charged microporous filters. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 37:588-599.

Sobsey, M., Glass, J., Carrick, R., Jacobs, R. and Rutala, W. 1980. Evaluation of the tentative standard method for enteric virus concentration from large volumes of tap water. J. Am. Water Works Assoc. 72:292.

Soll, M.D. and Williams, M.C. 1985. Mortality of a white rhinoceros (*Cera-totherium simum*) suspected to be associated with the blue-green alga *Micro-cystis aeruginosa*. J. S. Afr. Vet. Assoc. 56:49-51.

Spaulding, J., Pacha, R. and Clark, G. 1983. Quantitation of *Giardia* cysts by membrane filtration. J. Clin. Microbiol. 18:713-715.

Stevenson, A.H. 1953. Studies of bathing water and health. Am. J. Public Health 43:529-538.

Stewart, A.G., Barnum, D.A. and Henderson, J.A. 1950. Algal poisoning in Ontario. Can. J. Comp. Med. 14:197-202.

Subrahmanyan, T.P. 1977. Occurrence of Viruses in Natural Waters Used for Recreational Purposes in Ontario. Interim Report on Provincial Research Grant PR557 to the Research Branch, Ontario Ministry of Health.

Subrahmanyan, T.P., Cherwinsky, C.L., Wilson, I.J. and Palmateer, G. 1979. Virological examination of wastewaters during a polio outbreak. Can. J. Public Health 70:53 (Abstract).

Taft, C.E. 1965. Water and Algae, World Problems. Educational Publ., Chicago, Ill.

Tangen, K. 1977. Blooms of *Gyrodinium aureolum* (Dinophyceae) in north European waters, accompanied by mortality in marine organisms. Sarsia 63:123-133.

Taylor, D.N., Brown, M. and McDermott, K.T. 1982. Waterborne transmission of *Campylobacter enteritis*. Microb. Ecol. 8:347-354.

Taylor, D.N., McDermott, K.T., Little, J.R., Wells, J.G. and Blaser, M.J. 1983. *Campylobacter enteritis* from untreated water in the Rocky Mountains. Ann. Intern. Med. 99:38-40.

Tobin, R.S. and Dutka, B.J. 1977. Comparison of the surface structure, metal binding and fecal coliform recoveries of nine membrane filters. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 34:69-79.

Trimbee, A.M. and Prepas, E.E. 1987. Evaluation of total phosphorous as a predictor of the relative biomass of blue-green algae with emphasis on Alberta lakes. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Science. 44:1337-1342.

Turnbull, P.C., Lee, J.V., Miliotis, M.D., Van de walle, S., Koornhof, H.J., Jeffery, L. and Bryant, T.N. 1984. Enterotoxin production in relation to taxonomic grouping and source of isolation of *Aeromonas* spp. J. Clin. Microbiol. 19:175-180.

United States-Canada Research Consultation Group on the Long-Range Transport of Air Pollutants. 1979. The LRTAP Problem in North America: A Preliminary Overview. Co-chaired by A.P. Altshieller (U.S.) and G.A. McBean (Canada), Department of External Affairs and State Department.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 1978<u>a</u>. Human Viruses in the Aquatic Environment: A Status Report with Emphasis on the EPA Research Program. Report to Congress, EPA-570/9-78-006, Washington, D.C.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 1978<u>b</u>. Urban Stormwater Management Workshop Proceedings, Edison, N.J., December 1, 1977, EPA-600/9-78-017. pp. 110.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 1985. Test Methods for *Escherichia coli* and Enterococci in Water by the Membrane Filtration Procedure. EPA-600/4-85/076, Cincinnati, Ohio.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 1986. Ambient Water Quality Criteria for Bacteria. EPA-440/5-84/002.

Van Donsel, D.J. and Geldreich, E.E. 1971. Relationships of salmonellae to fecal coliforms in bottom sediments. Water Res. 5:1079-1087.

Van Donsel, D.J., Geldreich, E.E. and Clarke, N.A. 1967. Seasonal variations in survival of indicator bacteria in soil and their contribution to stormwater pollution. Appl. Microbiol. 15:1362-1370.

Vlassoff, L.T. 1977. *Klebsiella*. Am. Soc. Test. Mater. Spec. Tech. Publ. 635:275-288.

Vlassoff, L.T. 1981. Personal communication. Ontario Ministry of the Environment.

von Graevenitz, A. 1985. *Aeromonas* and *Plesiomonas*. In Manual of Clinical Microbiology. 4th edition. E.H. Lennette, A. Balows, W.J. Hausler, and H.J. Shadomy (eds.). American Society for Microbiology, Washington, D.C. pp. 278-281.

Voss, L., Button, K.S., Rheins, M.S. and Tuovinen, O.H. 1984. Sampling methodology for enumeration of *Legionella* spp. in water distribution systems. *In* Proceedings of the 2nd International Symposium on *Legionella*. C. Thornsberry, A. Balows, J.C. Feeley, and W. Jakubowski (eds.). American Society for Microbiology, Washington, D.C. pp. 290-292.

Wallis, C., Homma, A. and Melnick, J.L. 1972. A portable virus concentrator for testing water in the field. Water Res. 6:1249-1256.

Walter-Offenhauser, R. and Horn, K. 1974. Sanitary- virological investigation of surface waters. Gig. Sanit. 9:72. Cited by Berg and Metcalf (1978).

Wang, W.L.L., Dunlop, S.G. and Munson, P.S. 1966. Factors influencing the survival of *Shigella* in wastewater and irrigation water. Water Pollut. Control Fed. 38:1775-1781.

Ward, R. and Akin, E. 1984. Minimum infectious dose of animal viruses. CRC Crit. Rev. Environ. Control 14:297-310.

Ward, R., Bernstein, D., Young, E., Sherwood, J., Knolton, D. and Schiff, G. 1986. Human rotavirus studies in volunteers: determination of infectious dose and serological response to infection. J. Infect. Dis. 159:871-880.

Warrington P. 1989. Personal communication. British Columbia Ministry of Environment.

Webster's Third New International Dictionary. 1986. Thomas Allen & Son Ltd., Toronto.

Williamson, D.A. 1988. A Four Year Study of Bacteriological Characteristics at Recreational Beaches, Manitoba, Canada. Manitoba Environment and Workplace Safety and Health, Water Standards and Studies Report 88-7.

Wilson, L.A. and Ahearn, D.G. 1977. *Pseudomonas* induced corneal ulcers associated with contaminated eye mascara. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 84:112.

Wolf, H.W. 1972. The coliform count as a measure of water quality. *In* Water Pollution Microbiology. R. Mitchell (ed.). Wiley-Interscience, Toronto. pp. 333-345.

Yan, N.D. 1980. Personal communication. Ontario Ministry of the Environment.

Young, L.S. and Armstrong, D. 1972. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infections. CRC Crit. Rev. Clin. Lab. Sec. 3:291-347.

Young, M. 1989. Personal communication. Ontario Ministry of the Environment.